

Role of Salivary Biomarkers in Oral Cancer Detection

Zohaib Khurshid*, Muhammad S. Zafar^{§, ¶, 1}, Rabia S. Khan^{||}, Shariq Najeeb[#], Paul D. Slowey** and Ihtesham U. Rehman^{||}

*Department of Prosthodontics, College of Dentistry, King Faisal University, Al-Hofuf, Saudi Arabia

[§]Department of Restorative Dentistry, College of Dentistry, Taibah University, Al Madinah, Saudi Arabia [¶]Department of Dental Materials, Islamic International Dental College, Riphah International University, Islamabad, Pakistan

^{||}Materials Science and Engineering Department, Kroto Research Institute, University of Sheffield, Sheffield, United Kingdom

[#]Restorative Dental Sciences, Al-Farabi Colleges, Riyadh, Saudi Arabia

**Oasis Diagnostics Corporation, Vancouver, WA, United States

¹Corresponding author: E-mail: MZAFAR@taibahu.edu.sa

Contents

1.	Introduction	24
2.	Oral Cancer: A Leading Malignancy	27
	2.1 Risk Factors and Pathogenesis	28
	2.2 Reliable Clinical Investigation Tool: Need of an Hour	29
3.	Saliva: A Liquid Biopsy for Biodental Research	29
4.	Whole-Mouth Saliva Proteomics In Oral Health	36
5.	Salivary Biomarkers for Cancer Detection	43
	5.1 How Saliva Helps in Oral Cancer Detection?	44
	5.2 Identified and Potential Biomarkers for Oral Cancer Diagnosis	45
	5.3 Why Targeting Salivary Proteins?	45
6.	Salivary Genomic Biomarkers	49
	6.1 Salivary Transcriptomic Biomarkers	49
	6.2 Salivary Metabolome Profile	52
	6.3 Miscellaneous Salivary Biomarkers for Oral Squamous Cell Carcinoma	53
	Detection	
7.	Diagnostic Toolboxes	53
8.	Need for Further Validation and Future Work	56
9.	Conclusions	56
Ac	knowledgment	57
Re	ferences	57

Abstract

Oral cancers are the sixth most frequent cancer with a high mortality rate. Oral squamous cell carcinoma accounts for more than 90% of all oral cancers. Standard methods used to detect oral cancers remain comprehensive clinical examination, expensive biochemical investigations, and invasive biopsy. The identification of biomarkers from biological fluids (blood, urine, saliva) has the potential of early diagnosis. The use of saliva for early cancer detection in the search for new clinical markers is a promising approach because of its noninvasive sampling and easy collection methods. Human whole-mouth saliva contains proteins, peptides, electrolytes, organic, and inorganic salts secreted by salivary glands and complimentary contributions from gingival crevicular fluids and mucosal transudates. This diagnostic modality in the field of molecular biology has led to the discovery and potential of salivary biomarkers for the detection of oral cancers. Biomarkers are the molecular signatures and indicators of normal biological, pathological process, and pharmacological response to treatment hence may provide useful information for detection, diagnosis, and prognosis of the disease. Saliva's direct contact with oral cancer lesions makes it more specific and potentially sensitive screening tool, whereas more than 100 salivary biomarkers (DNA, RNA, mRNA, protein markers) have already been identified, including cytokines (IL-8, IL-1b, TNF-a), defensin-1, P53, Cyfra 21-1, tissue polypeptide-specific antigen, dual specificity phosphatase, spermidine/spermineN1-acetyltransferase , profilin, cofilin-1, transferrin, and many more. However, further research is still required for the reliability and validation of salivary biomarkers for clinical applications. This chapter provides the latest up-to-date list of known and emerging potential salivary biomarkers for early diagnosis of oral premalignant and cancerous lesions and monitoring of disease activity.

1. INTRODUCTION

The detection of protein levels in biological fluids is well studied and considered an important diagnostic method for the identification of diseases [1]. In addition to tissue biopsy, body fluids such as blood, serum, urine, and saliva are the mainstay of current testing algorithms. Considering the recent advancements in various "omics" fields (genomics, transcriptomics, metabolomics, proteomics, and metagenomics), analyzing noninvasive specimens such as human whole-mouth saliva (WMS) has become a much more attractive option for the researchers and clinical communities. The human WMS has rapidly advanced as a current and future diagnostic biofluid for the clinical diagnostic applications such as early detection of oral and systemic diseases, hormone and drugs monitoring, applications in genomics, transcriptomics, and exosome investigation [2].



Figure 1 Illustration highlighting two proteomic approaches [3].

The application of proteomics for disease identification and diagnosis can be performed using two different well-defined proteomic approaches (Fig. 1):

- 1. "*Top-down*" approach: whole proteins and peptides are interrogated with minimum alteration of samples and without chemical or proteolytic digestion
- 2. "*Bottom-up*" approach: an exhaustive analysis of samples is carried out on peptide mixtures from digested proteins before mass spectrometry (MS) analysis.

Amado et al. reported the division of salivary analysis further into two processes: proteome and the peptidome [4]. The proteome can be performed using either gel-based or gel-free approaches. In the case of the peptidome, interrogation can only be performed using gel-free techniques. In the gel-based approach for the proteome, the most abundant salivary components (statherin, histatins, mucins, and cystatins) are analyzed using traditional gel electrophoresis [5]. In the gel-free approach, a broader array of proteins can be analyzed; however, the technique has a few drawbacks [6] such as sample preparation, difficulty in resolving low-molecular weight proteins with greater hydrophobicity and extreme pH variability [4].

The WMS contains a large number of proteins, bioactive peptides, nucleic acids, and electrolytes originating from the parotid glands, submandibular gland, sublingual glands, and other minor glands [7]. Besides secretions from the salivary glands, some contributions are observed from the oral mucosa, periodontium, and oral microbiota [8]. The most abundant salivary peptides are defensins, cathelicidins, lactoferrin, amylase, cystatins, statherin, histatins, proline-rich proteins, mucins, calprotectin, adrenomedullin, and C-C motif chemokine-28 [9-11]. The average salivary flow rate for adult healthy humans is approximately 0.5 mL/min and secreting an average of 1.0-1.5 L of saliva every day. However, individual flow rates vary widely in health individuals and more pronounced under certain physiological and pathological conditions [12]. For example, systemic diseases such as Sjögren's syndrome, diabetes mellitus, rheumatoid disease, graft versus host disease, hypertension, malnutrition, Bell's palsy, and pancreatitis may alter the salivary glands physiology and flow rate hence compromising the oral defense and functional capabilities [13-15]. The components of saliva perform multiple functions including oral defense and maintenance of the upper gastrointestinal tract (GIT) pH [16]. The various functions of saliva in the oral environment are illustrated in Fig. 2 [17]. Each function is controlled by the specific biochemical components (ions and proteins) such as epidermal growth factor (EGF), mucins, and glycoproteins [18].

There are two types of whole saliva: stimulated and unstimulated [19]. Unstimulated saliva is collected in passive fashion by "*drooling*" into a receptacle under standardized conditions or via a number of commercial devices



Figure 2 Illustration representing the different functions of saliva in the human oral cavity.

[20]. Whereas the stimulated saliva is collected following stimulating salivary flow using various stimulants such as chewing gum, citrus drops, and sialagogues. There are major differences between stimulated and unstimulated saliva composition. The stimulated saliva is mainly secreted by the parotid glands along with spontaneous secretions from minor salivary glands. The compositional differences between the two types are reported well by Hoek et al. [21]. For instance, stimulated WMS contains higher concentration of sodium, bicarbonate, and chloride ions and lower potassium and phosphate ions compared with unstimulated saliva (WUS) [22]. Similarly, protein levels in the two types of saliva also differ [18], therefore, it is very important to choose the most appropriate method of collection. In addition, stimulated and unstimulated saliva have different routes of secretion. Unstimulated saliva contains a higher concentration of serum derived proteins, whereas the stimulated saliva has a greater concentration of glandular derived proteins [23]. A number of methods have been reported for collecting stimulated saliva [24-27]. For unstimulated saliva, standardized methods are available defining the optimum protocol for passive drool collection and timing in cases of diurnal variations. This is particularly true in the case of the detection of salivary hormones; for example, the steroid hormone cortisol is typically detected using the morning [9-11 a.m.] and evening [5–7 p.m.] to analyze the diurnal variations [28]. However, this might not be true for all salivary biomarkers, so care should be taken while investigating the properties of the specific biomarkers. Further evidences confirmed that the degree of stimulation and collection methods may affect the composition of saliva [29]. Further research is still required for the reliability and validation of salivary biomarkers for clinical applications. This chapter provides the latest up-to-date list of known and emerging potential salivary biomarkers for early detection of oral premalignant and cancerous lesions and monitoring of disease activity.

2. ORAL CANCER: A LEADING MALIGNANCY

Oral cancers account for the sixth most common type of cancer worldwide. The majority ($\sim 90\%$) of oral cancers are oral squamous cell carcinoma (OSCC) affecting more than 3,00,000 people annually around the globe [30]. OSCC is a malignant cancer of oral mucosa with increasing incidence and high mortality rate (62%) for 5 years [31]. Despite of various advances in the treatment modalities such as chemotherapy, radiotherapy, and traumatic surgery, the mortality rate of OSCC has not been significantly



Figure 3 Clinical representation of oral cancer (A) Oral squamous cell carcinoma (OSCC) of right cheek, mandibular alveolar bone, and retromandibular trigone (B) OSCC of left cheek, mandibular alveolar bone, and retromandibular trigone (C) OSCC of right maxilla, retromandibular trigone, and mandibular ramus.

changed. Late stage diagnosis is considered one of the major reasons for poor prognosis. To control the mortality rate, the reliable diagnostic markers are required to detect cancerous changes at the early stage. In addition, high recurrence rates of oral cancer further complicate the prognosis, and hence the detection of oral cancer through sensitive and specific biomarkers at early stages is of utmost importance [32]. Currently, the detection of oral cancer is based on clinical examination and histopathological analysis and may remain undetectable until significant malignant changes and established lesions [33,34]. This underscores the essential need for an early, quick, and accurate screening method to detect oral cancer six factors and prevention. In Fig. 3, a clinical case of a patient with oral cancer as reference to this chapter has been presented.

2.1 Risk Factors and Pathogenesis

The risk factors associated with OSCC are mainly betel quid, tobacco, chronic inflammation, and alcohol consumption. Viral infections from *human papillomavirus* (HPV) and other viruses are also risk factors. Premalignant lesions such as oral leukoplakia and oral submucous fibrosis progress

into invasive carcinomas can also precede OSCC. Oral cancer develops through a sequence of events from benign hyperplasia to mild, moderate, severe dysplasia after this into carcinoma in situ and ultimately into OSCC [35]. Moreover, premalignant lesions (up to 20%) can transform into developed cancerous lesions in young (30 years or below) population [36].

2.2 Reliable Clinical Investigation Tool: Need of an Hour

For early detection, there are a number diagnostic adjuncts have been already developed. For instance, OSCC can be diagnosed by imaging, clinical examination, cytology of lymph nodes, and definite histopathology following excisional biopsy. The gold standard for the diagnosis of oral cancers remains the histological analysis. However, conditions with mild dysplasia go unrecognized and eventually transform into severe dysplasia and ultimately to malignant lesions [37]. In addition, the biopsy is associated with invasive surgery, patient morbidity, complexity of techniques, high costs, and low access to the hidden untraceable suspicious areas [38].

For the progression of oral cancers, specific genes mutation and alteration of gene's protein by specific genetic characteristics and environmental conditions are usually involved. Similarly, specific genes are responsible for the prognosis and diagnosis of oral cancers. For this reason, advanced proteomic and genomic techniques have been widespread and used to observe altered expressions of proteins and genes in a range of oral cancers. Cancer tissues and bodily fluids such as blood (serum and plasma), breast fluids, and saliva carry various potential proteins, DNA, RNA, metabolites that give the vision to detect cellular alterations [39-41]. Body fluids comparatively to the tissue biopsy have made much attention for identification of biomarkers. The biomarkers for OSCC have been identified in body fluids and are considered convenient for earlier diagnosis. Due to the surplus pool of biomarkers, saliva is known to be noninvasive, less complex, cost-effective medium than blood for the identification of biomarkers. Therefore, exploring the potential of specific biomarkers and establishing their function for oral cancer detection will lead to effective and definitive diagnosis leading to prevention, timely treatment, and diminishing the recurrence of OSCC [28].

3. SALIVA: A LIQUID BIOPSY FOR BIODENTAL RESEARCH

The definition of biofluid is "a liquid/mixture of different molecules produced by living organisms e.g. saliva, urine, serum, blood, interstitial fluid,

plasma, cytosol, etc." The safest, least-invasive, noncoagulated, and costeffective biofluid with application in clinical diagnostics is saliva [4]. Saliva collection is easy for both the patient and the operator and this specimen type offers easy monitoring of various biomarkers in neonates, infants (2 and under), children (2–8 years of age), elderly, noncooperative, or needle phobic patients and instances where blood and urine sampling may not always be available [42]. For each of these populations, nonexpectorant (nonspitting) devices are now available, providing a passive means of collection. Saliva is also easily disposed of, is easy to transport, and overcomes certain cultural and religious objections. An additional advantage of WMS in biodental research is the linkage of proteins, which are associated with disease phenotypes. This particular connection is crucial and informative for the complete understanding of the pathophysiology of diseases [43]. There are different sources of saliva production that feed into the oral cavity, as mentioned earlier (Fig. 4).

In the last decade, great strides have been made to improve standardized saliva collection to ensure results from subject to subject and from laboratory to laboratory accurately reflect the true clinical or research context. Now, a number of good commercial devices are available to facilitate this process. Some of the available methods used for collection of WMS include ductal secretions, and glandular secretions through draining, suctions, spitting, and swabbing [44–47]. The use of commercial devices for the collection of saliva and centrifugation enabled to obtain adequate quantity of specimens with low mucin concentrations. The same "*purification effect*"



Figure 4 Illustration of the human oral cavity representing sources of saliva production [3].

can now be replicated in novel commercial devices that can exert the same effect to remove mucinous materials and other "*aggregation factors*" that can cause downstream assay problems. In these widely available devices, an absorbent pad is used to collect the specimen and a filtration mechanism used to remove interferences during the collection phase thereby eliminating the centrifugation step. Additional benefits of these devices included ease of handling by the operators without requiring any skilled training [47,48].

The modern history in saliva collection began with a "race" to market saliva collection devices. The early pioneer manufacturing companies (Epitope Inc [Beaverton, OR] and Saliva Diagnostic Systems [Vancouver WA]) were vying for early tools and devices to serve this growing area. Epitope Inc. (OraSure Technologies, www.orasure.com) were the original developer of the OraSure device, which in the early 1990s was used not only for general oral fluid collection purposes but also as the collection vehicle for the first US FDA-approved oral test kit for detection of the HIV virus, in conjunction with the OraSure HIV-1 Western Blot Kit. The OraSure device consists of a rectangular cellulose pad, which is rubbed across the cheeks and left in the gap between the cheeks and the posterior teeth for 2–5 min to absorb saliva. No sample volume adequacy indication is provided on the device. Following collection, the pad component of the device is placed into a collection tube containing a preservative buffer and transported to the laboratory for analysis.

Round the same time, Saliva Diagnostic Systems (SDS) produced a similar device known as Saliva-Sampler in the United States. This was trademarked as Omni-SAL in Europe and this tool was subsequently cleared by the FDA for general purpose saliva collection soon after the OraSure device. Since the OraSure and Saliva-Sampler saliva collection devices were developed, a number of additional saliva collection tools have been introduced into the commercial market. This includes Salivette (Sarstedt, Germany), Quantisal (USA), modified version of Saliva-Sampler device for drug monitoring, Salimetrics Oral Swab (SOS, California, USA), the Saliva Collection System (SCS, Greiner Bio-One, Austria), and the OraSure Oral Fluid Drug Collection device (OraSure Technologies, Bethlehem PA, USA). More recently, DNA Genotek (now an OraSure Technologies Company, Ottawa, Ontario, Canada) was successful in obtaining FDA clearance for the Company's OraGene Salivary DNA Collection Kit together with a test for warfarin sensitivity in cooperation with the Company GenMark Diagnostics. DNA Genotek also provides devices for salivary RNA,

pediatric collection and veterinary applications. The OraGene DNA device is used by the direct-to-consumer company for genetic profiling. Oasis Diagnostics, a pioneering manufacturer specializing in saliva collection and testing tools, has developed a wide range of oral fluid collection devices and diagnostic kits over the last decade, including SimplOFy, Accu•SAL, DNA•SAL, Micro•SAL, Pedia•SAL, RNAPro•SAL, Pure•SAL, Super•SAL, VerOFy, and Versi•SAL (www.4saliva.com). These devices were developed with standardization and ease of handling in mind and provide high-quality saliva specimens for multiple applications, including hormones, drugs of abuse, infectious diseases, bacterial, and viral collection as well as fractionated saliva components including cell free DNA, RNA, exosomes, and proteins. Some of the devices might be classified as "population-specific" as they target neonates and infants, hard to reach populations, including geriatrics, consumers, small, and large animals. These technologies were developed to provide equivalent or superior specimens to recognized gold standard methods such as passive drool followed by centrifugation and the direct saliva transcriptome analysis method (DSTA) [49]. The number of devices described above is too numerous to provide photographs of each of the devices, however, a random selection of devices is depicted (Fig. 5).

One of the most important requirements for superior salivary protein and RNA analysis is the removal of food debris or cellular debris from the



Figure 5 Various types of saliva collection devices; (A) RNAPro•SAL (Oasis Diagnostics), (B) SimplOFy (Oasis Diagnostics), (C) OraGene (DNA Genotek), (D) Salivette (Sarstedt), (E) Saliva DNA Collection Device (Norgen Biotek), (F) SalivaBio (Salimetrics) devices [50].

sample [51]. Due to the ubiquitous nature of salivary nucleases (RNases and DNases) and proteases, an additional challenge is stabilization and processing of salivary samples without degradation of the protein (and RNA) content in the sample. In the last few years, two novel devices have been developed and patented by Oasis Diagnostics to overcome the issue of RNA stability. While positive stability is realized for up to 14 days using these new tools, however, the immediate stabilization of proteins in saliva is still problematic. The collection kits known as Pure•SAL and RNAPro•SAL were developed in a collaborative effort with Dr. David T. Wong and his coworkers at the UCLA School of Dentistry in Los Angeles California, USA. The performance characteristics of these two proprietary devices for RNA and/or protein isolation have been published [52]. Some of the advantages of these devices are also described in Table 1.

With the aid of proteomics-based methodologies, researchers have identified more than 3000 different human salivary proteins in the last couple of decades [53]. The proteomic approaches profiled all of the polypeptides on a single platform such as liquid chromatography mass spectrometry (LC-MS)-based analyses being mainstream analytical technique. The knowledge gained has provided a much deeper knowledge of craniofacial pathophysiology through the discovery of many biomarkers that may be used to aid in the diagnosis of diseases at early stages, monitoring of disease progression and for assessment and monitoring response to therapeutic drug treatments in the future. Denny et al. in 2008 in association with three groups began the human salivary proteome project and listed 1166 proteins identification in human saliva and validated it through mass spectrometric approaches (Fig. 6). Among, a total of 917 proteins were found in submandibular, sublingual, whereas 914 in parotid saliva. This official listing of salivary proteome allowed the future analyses of salivary samples [54–56]. Data from this study form part of the only salivary omics database available on the Web (the saliva-omics knowledge base, available at http://www. hspp.ucla.edu/skb.swf). This database is fully accessible to researchers, graduate students and general dental practitioners following development by the UCLA School of Dentistry Research Institute, Los Angeles, USA.

The WMS contains organic and inorganic components as well as proteins and non-protein based constituents. It is well known that the majority of salivary proteins are notoriously unstable outside of the oral cavity, so it is critical to immediately stabilize salivary samples using the standard protein stabilizing agents. Alternately, immediately after saliva collection, the specimen may be snap frozen in liquid nitrogen or packed in ice and

	Advantages
OraSure	FDA approved for HIV-1 testing. Easy and safe for public health screening, life insurance risk assessment, and good for outreach community programs.
Quantisal	Contains cellulosic (paper-based) absorbent material for collection of saliva. Rapid saliva absorption. Buffer allows high recovery of drugs, including marijuana (THC) at room temperature. FDA cleared for forensics, criminal justice and other applications.
Salivette	Wide application range, including detection of HIV antibodies, oxidative stress steroid hormones for general wellness.
UltraSal-2	Provides a large amount of saliva (24 mL). Specimen is "split" into two vials.
Greiner Bio-One SCS	Only device with an internal dye (tartrazine) used as a saliva quantification tool. Uses a colorimetric method.
RNAPro•SAL	Simultaneous collection of RNA and proteins, including cell free DNA, cell free RNA, and exosomes. Large DNA and interfering factors removed. Useful for exploration of the salivary transcriptome and the salivary proteome. Built in Sample Volume Adequacy Indicator (SVAI).
Pure•SAL	Collection of cell free DNA, cell RNA total RNA, or proteins. Major impurities removed by built-in filtration system. Built in SVAI.
Super•SAL	Whole saliva collection system. Absorbent pad material removes interfering mucinous material. Built in SVAI.
Versi•SAL	Whole saliva collection system. Absorbent pad material removes interfering mucinous material. Built in SVAI.
Pedia•SAL	Device for passive saliva collection from neonates and infants. Based on a pacifier design. Collects whole saliva.
DNA•SAL	Saliva DNA Collection Kit—uses a buccal cell scrape followed by an oral rinse.
SimplOFy	Saliva DNA Collection Kit for genomic DNA— consumer oriented device, collects whole saliva by expectoration (spitting).
Micro•SAL	Device for collection of saliva from infants and neonates. Separate configuration available for collection from small animals

 Table 1
 Commercially Available Saliva Collection Devices and Their Key Advantages

 Device Name
 Advantages

Device Name	Advantages
OraGene Dx	Saliva DNA Collection Kit for consumer-based genomic DNA collection. Uses expectoration (spitting) technique
OraGene Discover	Saliva DNA Collection Device for research applications
OraGene RNA	Saliva RNA Collection Device
ORAcollect	Swab-based device for Oral DNA Collection. Pediatric version (ORAcollect) available as a separate product
ORACOL	Foam/sponge device on a stick, mainly used for infectious disease antibody testing
SalivaBio	Range of products for collection of whole saliva from adults, children, and neonates
i-Swab	Collection of salivary DNA using swab-based materials
Saliva DNA	Produced by Norgen Biotek (Canada). Uses
Collection Device	expectoration (spitting) technique.

 Table 1 Commercially Available Saliva Collection Devices and Their Key

 Advantages—cont'd



Figure 6 Illustration representing a biodental proteomic approach for the analysis of salivary biomarkers.

centrifuged (at 10,000–14,000 g, for 10–25 min) to remove insoluble materials (bacteria, cellular debris, and glycoprotein aggregates) as previously reported [57–60]. The supernatant fraction obtained after the centrifuge step can be stored in cryotubes (330 μ L each tube) at -20° C to -80° C in a freezer before performing analysis within days to months after collection or at -4° C if the analysis is to be done within 3–6 h of collection [7,34,43]. Some salivary constituents such as secretory-IgA [s-IgA] have a short half-life, the concentration of which decreases up to 10% after 8 months of storage (30°C) [61]. In contrast, the salivary progesterone concentrations are reportedly stable for 3 months at ambient conditions

[62]. In another study reported on salivary cortisol levels, a noticeable decrease of 9.2% was observed every month under room temperature storage conditions, but there is apparently no decrease in cortisol levels when stored at 5°C [63]. Human WMS contains active enzymes that may degrade proteins and hormones. Such factors must be recognized when interpreting analytical results. As mentioned earlier, one solution to the instability problem is to use protein stabilizers and inhibitors that help in preserving saliva samples from enzymatic degradation and also retard bacterial growth. In certain cases, sodium azide (NaN3) has been used prior to salivary analysis for RNA and proteins [64]. Henson and Wong reported a working protocol for RNA and protein stabilization and analysis. The authors suggested that an aliquot of 1.65 µL of an RNase inhibitor (SUPERase inhibitor, Ambion) can be added for every 330 µL of saliva sample to analyze RNA. On the other hand, a cocktail of 0.33 µL of aprotinin, 1 µL of Na₃OV₄, and 3.3 µL phenylmethylsulphonyl fluoride (PMSF) was added to every 330 µL volume of saliva for protein analysis [65].

4. WHOLE-MOUTH SALIVA PROTEOMICS IN ORAL HEALTH

To seek out available research reports regarding WMS proteomic, the electronic databases ("Scopus" and "PubMed") were searched using keywords: "whole-mouth saliva," "human saliva," and "human salivary proteomics." From oral- and dental-related disciplines, a limited number of papers (20% of researchers) have been published in the translational research sciences since 2001. Key studies reporting the WMS proteomics analysis and their outcomes are shown in Table 2. In case of unstimulated whole saliva (USWS), ductal parotid gland secretion was collected, and a number of proteins were identified through different proteomic approaches in various diseases such as caries, gingivitis, periodontitis, OSCC, cleft lip and palate, orthodontic treatment, oral chronic graft versus host disease (GVHD), Sjogren's syndrome, Moebius syndrome, proliferative verrucous leukoplakia, premalignant lesions (Table 2). Key techniques used for proteomic analysis and detection of various biomarkers included 2D gel electrophoresis, matrix-assisted laser desorption/ionization-time-of-flight (MALDI-TOF/TOF) mass spectrometry, liquid chromatography/tandem mass spectrometry, Bradford method, sodium dodecyl sulfate polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis (SDS-PAGE), 1D software (BIO-RAD), IEF-SDS-PAGE-MALDI-MS/MS, Human Luminex multiplex assays and

Disease	Type of Saliva	Proteomic Approach	Proteins Identified	Reference
Caries	USWS	In vitro pellicle formation (2-D gel electrophoresis, MALDI-TOF/ TOF mass Spectrometry) same as for USWS.	Caries free (proline-rich proteins (PRPs), lipocalin, cystatin SN and cystatin S) With Caries (High level of amylase, immunoglobulin A, and	[66]
			lactoferrin)	
	Ductal parotid gland secretion	Liquid chromatography/tandem mass spectrometry	200 Proteins detected	[67]
	USWS	Protein determination by Bradford method, SDS-PAGE, 1D software (BIO-RAD)	Observed 101, 77, 62, 55, 44, 22, and 13 kDa protein sizes. A 17 kDa fragment was used as a caries detection biomarker	[68]
	USWS	IEF-SDS-PAGE-MALDI-MS/ MS	Truncated cystatin, \downarrow Statherin	[69]
	USWS, SWS	"Trapping antibody"-type enzyme immunoassay, immunoturbidimetric assay	Changes in salivary glucose and albumin indicate caries development in diabetic patients	[70]
	USWS	HPLC-ESI-MS/MS	↓ Concentration of Histatin-1, statherin, P–B peptide in type-1 diabetic patient	[71]
Gingivitis	USWS	2D-gel electrophoresis, liquid chromatography, protein spots of interest were analyzed by MALDI-TOF-TOF, and the data were complemented by an ESI-Q-TOF experiment	Higher level of albumin and α-amylase detected	[72]

C 1 1 Cali . . . D.CC . --. ~

37

Disease	Type of Saliva	Proteomic Approach	Proteins Identified	Reference
Periodontitis	USWS	2D-gel electrophoresis and liquid chromatography, MALDI- TOF-TOF, ESI-Q- TOF	↓ Level of cystatin and higher level of α-amylase	[72]
	USWS	Human Luminex multiplex assays and enzyme-linked immunosorbent assays (ELISA)	7 Proteins detected, ↑ IL-1β, IL-6, MMP-8, and albumin	[73]
	Whole saliva collection by commercially available device "Salivettes"	Tri-chloro-acetic acid (TCA) precipitation and proteolytic digestion with trypsin by LC- MS/MS. MS	344 Human proteins were observed, only 152 proteins with more than one unique peptide were analyzed	[74]
Oral squamous	USWS	Mass spectrometry (MS) and western blotting	Increased abundance of myosin and actin.	[75]
cell carcinoma	USWS	Using shotgun proteomic approach (RP-HPLC, CP-LC with TOF, and immunoassay)	438 Proteins were observed, whereas only 52 were present in diseased samples but absent in nondiseased samples	[30]
	USWS	Using ultraperformance liquid chromatography—mass spectrometry (UPLC—MS) with hydrophilic interaction chromatography mode	 ↑ Level of choline, betaine and pipecolinic acid ↓ Level of L-carnitine 	[76]

 Table 2
 Description of Oral Diseases
 Proteomic Analysis Using Different Sources of Human Saliva—cont'd

Cleft lip and palate	USWS	MALDI-TOF/TOF	Actins, cystatins, and keratins were upregulated by cleft, increased levels of dermokine, and TGF- β 3 (pathological samples)	[77]
Orthodontic treatment	Not specified	MALDI-TOF MS, LTQ- Orbitrap-MS	109 Protein peaks observed	[78]
	USWS	(MALDI-TOF MS) combined with magnetic bead and peptide mass fingerprints	144 Proteins observed from four group mass peaks	[79]
	USWS	2DE, MALDI-TOF/TOF tandem mass spectrometry	Protein S100-A9, cysteine-rich secretory protein-3 (CRISP-3), Ig alpha-1 chain C region and immunoglobulin J chain, which aid bone resorption and inflammation	[80]
Oral chronic graft versus	USWS	iTRAQ-labeled, tandem MS analysis, ELISA immunoassay	249 Proteins identified	[81]
host disease	USWS	LC-MS/MS, Ingenuity Pathway Analysis (IPA)	180 Proteins	[82]
Sjögren's syndrome	USWS	Two-dimensional electrophoresis (2DE), MALDI-TOF-MS, Western blot (WB) analysis and enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA)	28, 6, 7, and 12 Protein spots were found	[13]
Moebius syndrome	USWS, SWS and bilateral parotid saliva	Maltose production	Increased amylase activity	[83]

39

(Continued)

Disease	Type of Saliva	Proteomic Approach	Proteins Identified	Reference
Oral leukoplakia	USWS	2-Dimensional gel electrophoresis, mass spectrometry, immunohistochemistry	22 Spots very abundant among them apolipoprotein A1, alpha amylase, cystatins, keratin 10, lysozyme precursor, and CK10 were important to be studied.	[84]
Oral ulcer	USWS	Stable isotope dimethyl labeling, HPLC, and LC-MS MS	Expression level of 186 proteins and 41 glycoproteins was quantified with marked alteration in patients of oral ulcer saliva	[85]
Proliferative verrucous leukoplakia	USWS	Mass spectrometry	Angiotensinogen (AGT) and dipeptidyl peptidase 1 (DPP1)	[86]
Premalignant lesions	USWS	Western blotting, mass spectrometry	Salivary actin and myosin.	[75]

 Table 2 Description of Oral Diseases Proteomic Analysis Using Different Sources of Human Saliva—cont'd

enzyme-linked immunosorbent assays (ELISA), immunohistochemistry, and many more. Several salivary protein biomarkers and cytokines, such as interleukin-8 (IL-8), interleukin-6 (IL-6), and tumor necrosis factor (TNF- α), are important for the early diagnosis and prevention of oral cancers. Moreover, alterations in salivary secretions in case of certain pathologic conditions may contribute major role in the early diagnosis [33,87–89].

Detection of viable viruses in WMS has already been demonstrated by isolation of viral nucleic acids from WMS after centrifugation [90-93]. The presence of viable viruses in saliva does not indicate that the viruses are transmitted orally such as in the case of Epstein-Barr virus, the causative agent of infectious mononucleosis ("kissing disease") and hairy leukoplakia [94,95]. Hermida et al. have detected RNA of HCV in the saliva of hepatitis C patients using a highly sensitive diagnostic method [96], and other researchers have detected herpes simplex virus (HSV) in the saliva of outpatients using polymerase chain reaction (PCR) and virus isolation [97]. Species such as Aedes aegypti and Aedes albopictus have well-known potential vectors associated with viral diseases, including yellow fever, dengue, and chikungunya and nations endemic of these fevers are at high risk for Zika virus (ZIKV) [98]. Additionally to mosquito bite daytime urban dwelling spread [99], most recent news revealed the unexpected transmission mode of ZIKV takes place through physical contact such as kissing and sexual intercourse [100], blood borne through blood transfusions and vertical transmission, i.e., perinatal route of transplacental, during breast feeding, during delivery, and close contact between mother and new-born [101].

This occurrence of Zika outbreak regardless of *Aedes species* mosquito availability has contributed to the serious threat of this major public health problem even more. After an incubation period of 3–7 days, Zika virus infections seem either to be asymptomatic or subclinical symptoms that comprises low grade of fever (37.8°C–38.5°C), headache, nonpurulent conjunctivitis, myalgia, arthralgia, peripheral edema, widespread maculopapular and pruritic rash, and GIT disturbances [99,102,103] that usually resolves itself. However, severe clinical sequelae of Zika virus include infants born with microcephaly due to infection during pregnancy and CNS malformations such as meningoencephalitis, meningitis, and Guillain–Barre syndrome [104]. Similarities between the symptoms of Chikungunya, dengue, and Zika virus infection have been reported [105–107] though some noteworthy differences also came into light, which differentiated the Zika virus infection from others being related to high grade fever, shock, and hemorrhage. Zika virus can be differentially diagnosed with rubella, HIV seroconversion, scarlet fever, rickettsia infection, secondary syphilis, leptospirosis, measles, parvovirus, and enterovirus [99]. Detection of Zika virus was firstly limited to serum and cerebrospinal fluid later on focus emerged on other fluids utility such as urine, saliva, amniotic fluid, and tissue, whereas urine and saliva offered alternative methods for diagnostic testing [108].

Serological testing for Zika IgM and IgG antibody detection unfortunately is compromised by cross reactivity and low viremia with other flavivirus so, consequently false positive results are typical [109]. Viral cultures are not commonly pursued and detection of antigen is unavailable, and thus Zika virus testing is restricted to number and availability as most of them are still in the developing stage such as prototype multiplex molecular assays [110]. Therefore, currently being the most dependable diagnostic assay for Zika virus with high specificity and sensitivity is RT-PCR assay [110,111]. Lanciotti et al. found negative results from the blood of suspected Zika virus 1-year-old child, which led them to investigate an alternative body fluid sample (human saliva) for acute phase detection of Zika virus infections [112], where they collected saliva on oral swabs and compared the sample to blood specimens. The ability of saliva samples was higher to detect only acute phase Zika virus infections where after collection molecular detection of Zika virus of saliva was performed by a protocol of extraction using the NucliSENS easyMAG system (BioMerieux). The comparison showed that Zika virus RNA in saliva was higher compared with blood; hence, saliva has the potential to act as a diagnostic medium for Zika virus in the first week of symptom onset [112]. Corstjens et al. reviewed the role of saliva in virus detection and detailed a comprehensive literature that described the systematic correlation of saliva with virus activity and concluded that saliva may play a major role in the detection of viruses [92]. Shedding of Zika virus RNA in urine and saliva has been reported in Italy in January 2016 from a female patient until 29 days after the onset symptoms [113]. In addition, this study reported the phylogenetic analysis to show that the virus belonged to the Asian lineage and clustered with Zika virus strains of different origin. Above all, the high viral load isolation was conceived from saliva instead of emergence of antibodies first while afterward saliva proved itself for nucleic acid detection and a significant diagnostic tool. In a nutshell, all molecular biologists, biomedical engineers, protein chemist, immunologists, oral practitioners, and health policy

specialists have to work as a team to control this emergency health situation. So, the use of human body glandular secretion as a diagnostic tool provides us an opportunity for molecular and proteomic analysis/diagnosis of Zika virus. Conclusively, WMS is a noninvasive, cheap alternative for bodily fluid testing, and a very useful tool compared with collection of blood samples particularly at remote places lacking medical facilities. In addition, in a number of situations, including surveillance and epidemiology, saliva opens up the opportunities for self-collection.

5. SALIVARY BIOMARKERS FOR CANCER DETECTION

Saliva is a complex biofluid with an emerging role to investigate circulating cancer biomarkers that presents a better specificity and sensitivity in terms of diagnosis, prognostication, monitoring, and treatment of diseases. Saliva has an edge over other body fluids by having a low background of inhibitory substances and normal material, which shows less complexity compared with blood [114]. Saliva contains a collection of analytes, such as proteins, DNA, mRNA, several metabolites that can be potential biomarkers for clinical and translational applications [35]. Moreover, saliva contains a wide range of benefits as a clinical investigation tool compared with blood serum and tissues. The sample collection handling required no special equipment, simple storage with no clotting and shipping, cost-effective, easily available in large volumes for analysis and repetition and monitoring over time is also quick and easy [115]. The transformation of cancer cells shows progressive complex consequences that comprise of up and downregulation of a range of genes that become vital for cellular proliferation and differentiation. Saliva has a certain composition, which is preprogrammed in response to different events occurring in the oral cavity. Streckfus et al. reported the first salivary biomarker Her2/neu for breast carcinomas and also reported the increase in the level of CA15-3 [116,117]. Schapher et al. suggested the higher levels of salivary leptin in salivary gland tumors [118]. Chen et al. described the salivary CA 125 to be elevated in ovarian cancer patients. Wong et al. identified mRNA biomarkers in the patients of pancreatic cancer [119]. Additionally, at an early stage of gastric cancer, the salivary proteomes may identify the cancer [120]. Thus, salivary analysis is an effective option for the prevention, monitoring, diagnosis, and prognosis. Therefore, salivary diagnostic tools are of great importance specifically in the identification of patients with high risk precancerous and cancer groups [121]. In oral health and the dental sciences, use of salivary biomarkers and proteomic analysis can each have an important role to play in the understanding of various oral diseases, including caries [122], periodontitis (aggressive/chronic) [123], Sjogren's syndrome [13], Behcet syndrome [124], oral leukoplakia [125], and carcinomas particularly in the head and neck region [30].

5.1 How Saliva Helps in Oral Cancer Detection?

Among malignancies, oral cancer is the type in which salivary examination shows the enormous benefits due to its direct interaction with the cancer cells. Saliva becomes the prime choice for screening and identification of biomarkers because of the fallen cancer cells in the oral cavity [126]. Several salivary biomarkers for oral cancer have been reported with their clinical significance. For the identification and measurement of salivary biomarkers, salivary tools are also essential. Therefore, state-of-the-art genomic, proteomic, metabolomic, transcriptomic approach for the discovery of potential salivary biomarkers for oral cancers has been discussed. Through these approaches, biomarkers indicate the physiological and pathological conditions for the detection and information of OSCC at any stage. Therefore, biomarkers for cancer identification have been classified according to their distribution of identification specificity. Cancer biomarkers can be classified (Fig. 7) on the basis of disease state, biomolecules, and on other criteria



Figure 7 Classifications of oral cancer biomarkers.

[127]. An ideal biological marker for cancer applications is the ones that can predict the earliest alteration in malignancy, biomarkers that depict genetic and molecular changes at every stage of cancer progression, for the monitoring of recurrence of cancer, drug development and for determination of safety and efficacy of chemopreventive agents. The recent advances in molecular research resulted in the screening, formulation of a diagnosis, estimation of tumor volume, prognosis, treatment planning, evaluation of the success of treatment, detection of recurrences, therapy monitoring, and determination of immunolocalization of tumor masses.

5.2 Identified and Potential Biomarkers for Oral Cancer Diagnosis

Among all malignancies, OSCC shows the greatest benefits from salivary examination. The most significant reason for the diagnostic role of saliva is that the cancerous cells shed directly into the oral cavity hence making it the first choice for identification of biomarkers for OSCC [38]. Saliva is preprogrammed to respond to certain specific events. Therefore, the cancer progression and metastasis exhibited the difference in expressions of proteins, genes, RNAs, and various inflammatory cytokines. Eventually, these expressions are advantageous for the monitoring of patients at cancer risk [128]. However, a convincing group with high sensitivity is needed to diagnose oral cancers at the earlier stage. Previous studies have revealed the clinical efficiency of salivary biomarkers for oral cancers. Salivary tools for the measurement and investigation of alterations in particular salivary molecules such as proteins, genes, enzymes, cytokines, metalloproteinases, cytokeratins, growth factors, etc., in OSCC are summarized (Table 3).

5.3 Why Targeting Salivary Proteins?

Proteins diversely participate in cellular activities in comparison to DNA and RNA. Therefore, proteins play an important role being the ideal biomarkers specifically in those particular situations where they perform regulatory molecules in cellular pathways. Some of the major methods for the measurement of proteins are enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA), high-performance liquid chromatography (HPLC), liquid chromatography/mass spectrometer (LC/MS), mass spectrometry (MS), 2D electrophoresis (2DE) [147]. Katakura et al. checked the levels of salivary cytokines (IL-6, IL-8, IL- β 1) using the technique ELISA, with elevated cytokines in

Candidate Biomarkers	Techniques	Clinical Significance	References
Interleukin-6 (IL-6), interleukin-8 (IL-8), interleukin 1a (IL-1a), interleukin 1b (IL-1b), TNF-α, tissue polypeptide antigen (TPA), Cyfra 21-1, cancer antigen 125	ELISA	These cytokines are proinflammatory and proangiogenic in nature, found to be indicators of carcinogenic transformation from oral precancerous lesions to oral cancer.	[129–131] [30,132–135]
(CA 125), telomerase, Mac-2 binding protein (M2BP)		Cyfra 21-1, CA 125, and TPA markers are used as a diagnostic tool, telomerase activity is seen in tumor cells and is responsible for maintenance of telomere length throughout chromosome replication. M2BP helps in detection of OSCC.	
CD44, CD59, Profilin, MRP14	Immunoblot	CD44 and CD59 differentiate cancer from benign diseases with very high sensitivity and specificity, whereas MRP14 is a calcium-binding protein with sensitivity of 90% and a specificity of 83% in cancer detection.	[30,136]
Glutathione	HPLC	Epidemiological marker for chemoprevention identifies the risk of development of OSCC.	[137]
Mac-2 binding protein (M2BP), Squamous cell carcinoma antigen 2, involucrin, calcyclin, cathepsin-G, azurocidin, transaldolase, carbonic anhydrase I, calgizzarin, myeloblastin, vitamin D-binding protein	ELISA, shotgun proteomics	M2BP is for detection of OSCC this biomarker gives sensitivity of 90% and a specificity of 83%, and all of them serve as clinical tool for the noninvasive diagnosis of OSCC	[30]

 Table 3
 Protein Biomarkers Identified in Unstimulated Whole Saliva (USWS) for The Detection of Oral Squamous Cell Carcinoma (OSCC)

 Detection

Immunoglobulin heavy chain constant region gamma (IgG), S100 calcium- binding protein, cofilin-1, transferrin, fibrin,	LC/MS	IgG is known to be inhibitors of apoptosis, S100A2, an 11.4 kDa protein, family of calcium-binding proteins, responsible for prognostic biomarker for OSCC, cofilin proteins have involvement in cancer progression, its metastasis, and angiogenesis. Transferrin levels in saliva are associated with the size and stage of the cancer. While, fibrin in OSCC is involved with several carcinogenic processes.	[138-140]
α-1-antitrypsin (AAT)	2DE	α1-antitrypsin (AAT) is useful for the prediction and aggression of OSCC.	[39]
Secretory leukocyte peptidase inhibitor (SLPI), cystatin A, keratin 36, thioredoxin, haptoglobin (HAP), Salivary zinc finger, Protein 510 peptide, α-amylase and albumin	MS-based proteomics	SLPI, cystatin A, keratin 36 are potentially involved in the preventive treatment of OSCC. Thioredoxin mRNA levels are elevated in oral cancers and in other cancers as well. Salivary zinc finger, protein 510 peptide, α -amylase, and albumin are useful in the early detection of OSCC.	[141-146]

2DE, 2D electrophoresis; *ELISA*, enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay; *HPLC*, High-performance liquid chromatography; *LC/MS*, liquid chromatograph/mass spectrometer; *MS*, mass spectrometry.

comparison with controls [129]. Correspondingly, in oral cancer patients, these biomarkers were increased fourfold, such as tissue polypeptide antigen, cytokeratin-19 fragment (Cyfra21–1), and cancer antigen 125 (CA 125) [148].

The proteome characterizes the entire set of proteins encoded by proteomics investigating and analyzing the posttranslational modifications of proteins for all isoforms [149]. The protein salivary biomarkers can be characterized either individually or as a batch of biomarkers to facilitate in the early detection of OSCC. The human salivary proteome research has led to the identification of over 1100 nonredundant proteins found in the human parotid, submandibular, and sublingual secretions [150] that were explored for their diagnostic and/or prognostic potential for clinical application of disease detection. Hu et al. analyzed the human salivary proteome, which revealed several salivary proteins, such as Mac-2 binding protein, CD59, profilin 1, myeloid-related protein 14, and catalase at differential levels in OSCC patients [30]. Another study reported an increased level of soluble CD44 in the majority of patients with OSCC hence distinguishing cancer from benign diseases [136].

John et al. investigated the level of cytokines (IL-6 and IL-8) for their potential as informative biomarkers for the OSCC. Elevated of IL-6 has been associated with the promotion of immune unresponsiveness, which in turn causes induction of cachexia and hypercalcemia. These symptoms are observed OSCC patients with poor prognosis. IL-8 is vital for the proliferation of angiogenesis, and chemotaxis of macrophages and granulocytes that are prominently seen in the stroma of OSCCs. The salivary cytokine levels may increase due to several oral conditions (Table 3). However, the results in this study were significant for IL-8 compared with IL-6 suggesting that the elevation of former in the saliva of OSCC enhances the involvement of underlying conditions [151]. Other salivary biomarkers that are significantly observed and altered in the OSCC patients compared with controls are tissue polypeptide-specific antigens, IgA, insulin growth factor, inhibitors of apoptosis, SCC-Ag, carcinoembryonic antigen, carcinoantigen (CA19-9), CA128, CA125, reactive nitrogen species and DNA damage marker, 8-OHdG intermediate filament protein (Cyfra 21-1), lactate dehydrogenase and immunoglobulin, and metalloproteinase MMP-2 and MMP-11 [48]. Similarly, the elevated levels of proteins in saliva of OSCC patients have been previously associated with human cancers as well such as annexin I, Rho GDP dissociation inhibitor, squamous cell carcinoma antigen (SCC-Ag), calcyclin, peroxiredoxin-II, thioredoxin, cathepsin-G, heat shock 70-kDa protein 1, lung and nasal epithelium carcinoma-associated proteins. Therefore, apart from the potential clinical applications, these proteins may contribute toward the understanding of various diseases at molecular levels [152].

6. SALIVARY GENOMIC BIOMARKERS

Specific genetic alterations are responsible for the tumor's initiation and progression and there have been various tumor-specific genomic biomarkers have been reported and identified as shown in Table 4. DNA has the ability to show the tumor-specific features such as p53 and tumor suppressor genes in somatic mutations, abnormal promoter methylation, microsatellite alteration, presence of the tumor-related viral DNA, and mitochondrial DNA mutations [35]. Moreover, studies have shown that loss of heterozygosity (LOH), which is known to have loss of genomic material in one of the chromosomal pairs. Several reports demonstrated that LOH in regions that holds a recognized human suppressor gene is an early indicator of the precancerous lesion which is most likely to be changed in malignancy. Moreover, other studies concluded that frequent LOH in chromosomes 9p, 3q, 13q, and 17p indicates as an early occurrence in oral carcinogenesis. The mutations of mitochondrial DNA have also been valuable for the detection of exfoliated OSCC cells in saliva [41,164-168]. Promoter hypermethylation of various genes accounts for a number of cancers in the head and neck region. Rosas et al. reported an abnormal methylation of one of the genes (p16, MGMT, or DAP-K) in the patients of OSCC, which is potentially useful in the monitoring and detection of disease recurrence [169]. Zhong et al. detected the telomerase positivity in the saliva of OSCC to check if it can be used as an assistant marker in OSCC [132]. Liao et al. observed the mutation of p53 gene, which is located on chromosome 17p in the DNA from the saliva of OSCC to see its potential use in OSCC detection. Where, p53 gene role in DNA damage is to arrest the cell cycle and initiate apoptosis [160]. In another study, the Ki67 marker was elevated, whereas 8-oxoguanine DNA glycosylase, mammary serine protease inhibitor (Maspin), and phosphorylated-Src were seen to be decreased in the saliva of patients with OSCC [170].

6.1 Salivary Transcriptomic Biomarkers

Salivary transcriptomics represents a new clinical advancement that can be used for a large group of individuals' RNAs (Table 5). An assumption to

Candidate Biomarkers	Techniques	Clinical Significance	References
DNA (promoter hypermethylation)	Polymerase chain reaction (PCR), quantitative PCR (qPCR), and microarrays followed by qPCR		[153—155]
Histone family 3 (HA3)	PCR, qPCR, and microarrays followed by qPCR	DNA binding activity	[156]
S100 calcium-binding protein P (S100P)	PCR, qPCR, and microarrays followed by qPCR	Protein and calcium ion binding	[156]
spermidine/spermine N1- acetyltransferase EST (SAT)	PCR, qPCR, and microarrays followed by qPCR	Enzyme and transferase activity	[156-159]
ornithin decarboxylase antizyme 1 (OAZ)	PCR, qPCR, and microarrays followed by qPCR	Polyamine biosynthesis	[157]
P53 gene codon 63	PCR, qPCR, and microarrays followed by qPCR	Detection of this gene at codon 63 gives fast, accurate, and sensitive diagnosis of OSCC	[160]
Loss of heterozygosity (LOH) in combination of other biomarkers D3S1234, D17S79, and D9S156	PCR, qPCR, and microarrays followed by qPCR	An early indicator of the precancerous lesion that is most likely to be changed in malignancy	[161]
Mitochondrial DNAs such as cytochrome cooxidase I and II	PCR, qPCR, and microarrays followed by qPCR	DNA mutations allows checking DNA damage, which is essential for OSCC detection at its all stages	[162]
Tumor suppressor genes i.e., DAPK, DCC, TIMP-31, TIMP-3, MGMT, CCNA1, MINT-31	PCR, qPCR, and microarrays followed by qPCR	Detection of OSCC with accuracy	[163]

 Table 4
 Genomic Biomarkers Identified in Unstimulated Whole Saliva (USWS) for the Detection of Oral Squamous Cell Carcinoma (OSCC)

Biomarkers	Techniques	Clinical Significance	References
IL-1β, IL-8	ELISA	Angiogenesis, cell adhesion, chemotaxis, immune response, replication, signal transduction, proliferation, inflammation, and apoptosis	[156,157,159]
Dual specificity phosphatase 1 (DUSP1)	Quantitative PCR (qPCR) and Microarrays followed by qPCR	Oxidative stress, protein modification, signal transduction	[156]
H3 histone family 3A(H3F3A)	Quantitative PCR (qPCR) and Microarrays followed by qPCR	DNA binding activity	[156]
Long noncoding HOTAIR	Quantitative PCR (qPCR) and Microarrays followed by qPCR	Expression of HOTAIR is associated with p53 gene and causes DNA damage	[171]
miR-125a, miR-200a, miR-31	Quantitative PCR (qPCR) and Microarrays followed by qPCR	Posttranscriptional regulation by RNA silencing complex, cellular growth, and proliferation in elevated levels in OSCC	[172,173]

 Table 5
 Transcriptomic Biomarkers Identified in Unstimulated Whole Saliva (USWS)

 for Oral Squamous Cell Carcinoma (OSCC) Detection
 Candidate

it is that salivary mRNA is enclosed in apoptotic bodies and is actively released out in exosomes or macrovesicles. Techniques used for the analysis of RNAs are quantitative PCR (qPCR) and microarrays followed by qPCR. Li et al. reported that microarray analysis technology is a useful tool to analyze salivary transcriptome that showed significant elevation of seven biomarkers in oral cancer patients. The authenticated genes were further classified into three groups in terms of high upregulation mRNA interleukin-8 (IL-8), IL-1- β , S100P (S100 calcium-binding protein P), and H3F3A (H3 histone, family 3A), which were moderately upregulated

and low upregulated mRNA, i.e., OAZ1 (ornithine decarboxylase antizyme 1), DUSP1 (dual specificity phosphatase 1), and SAT (spermidine/spermine N1-acetyltransferase) [156,174].

6.2 Salivary Metabolome Profile

Metabolomics technology is a novel emerging promising clinical strategy that characterizes the relationship between salivary analytes and a particular disease (Table 6). Wei et al. aimed to explore salivary metabolomics by profiling three OSCC patients, 32 oral leukoplakia (OLK) patients, and 34 healthy controls, which demonstrated to show salivary metabolic signatures. A group of five salivary metabolites was selected to analyze their predictability in distinguishing OSCC patients profile from the controls or

Candidate Biomarkers	Techniques	Clinical Significance	References
Cadaverine, alanine, serine, glutamine, piperidine, taurine piperidine, choline, pyrroline hydroxycarboxylic acid, beta-alanine, alpha-aminobutyric acid betaine, tyrosine, leucine + isoleucine, histidine, tryptophan, glutamic acid, threonine, carnitine, pipercolic acid, lactic acid, phenylalanine and valine	Capillary electrophoresis time-of-flight mass spectrometry (CE-TOF-MS). and HPLC with quadrupole/TOF MS.	Facilitates in clinical detection of OSCC and improves its diagnosis and prognosis. It has a high level of predictive value and serves as stratification tool.	[175,176]
Hypoxanthine, guanine, guanosine, trimethylamine N-oxide, spermidine, pipecolate, methionine,	Capillary electrophoresis time-of-flight mass spectrometry	Discrimination of controls from OSCC patients and all of these metabolites had elevated levels in saliva, and hence can be used as noninvasive oral cancer screening.	[177]

 Table 6
 Metabolomics Biomarkers Identified in Unstimulated Whole Saliva (USWS)

 for Oral Squamous Cell Carcinoma (OSCC) Detection

OLK, respectively. This study suggested that metabolomics aids in the diagnosis of oral cancers and improves its diagnosis and prognosis [175]. Sugimoto et al. conducted metabolite analysis in the saliva samples of pancreatic, breast cancer patients, and periodontal patients where the analysis was performed by capillary electrophoresis time-of-flight mass spectrometry (CE-TOF-MS). Key metabolites precisely predicted the probability of each disease. It is suggested that the saliva metabolites indicates cancer-specific signatures that have been used as promising biomarkers for medical screening purpose [176].

6.3 Miscellaneous Salivary Biomarkers for Oral Squamous Cell Carcinoma Detection

Oxidative stress—related molecules, glucocorticoid, glycosylation-related molecules, and inorganic compounds were reported to be associated with the detection of OSCC. The major techniques to analyze these biomarkers remain HPLC and commercially available colorimetric assays (Table 7). Microflora predisposition to disease and due to alterations in habits, diet, and host immune response enhance the growth of microbiota. The enhanced levels of *Tannerella forsythia*, *Porphyromonas gingivalis*, *Candida albicans* have been reported in OSCC patients [183]. Mager et al. found the increasing levels of *Streptococcus mitis*, *P. gingivalis*, *P. melaninogenica* that suggested the specific microbiota as a diagnostic indicator in OSCC [184]. In addition, the genomic sequences of human papillomavirus (HPV) and Epstein—Barr virus (EBV) have also been identified.

7. DIAGNOSTIC TOOLBOXES

Salivary diagnostics mainly included genomes, proteomes, transcriptome, metabolomes, and microbiome classifications. A range of methods and technologies have been explored to evaluate the validation of biomarkers (Table 8). Proteomes comprise biological system and can be used to detect several disease, including OSCC, diabetes, breast cancer, pancreatic cancer, lung cancer, and many more through ELISA, immunoblot, LC/MS, mass spectrometry—based proteomics, 2D electrophoresis 2DE [189,190]. However, mRNA and DNA have been studied through salivary transcriptomics and genomics, and their profiling via DNA hybridization, qPCR, gene chip arrays, and gel electrophoresis assist in oral cancer detection of OSCC [156]. On the other hand, the metabolic investigations using techniques such as nuclear magnetic resonance

Category	Candidate Biomarkers	Techniques	Clinical Significance	References
Oxidative stress—related molecules	Glutathione S-transferase (GST), peroxidase, malondialdehyde (MDA), 8-hydroxy-2- deoxyguanosine (8-OHdG), glutathione S-transferase (GST), reactive nitrogen species (RNS) such as nitric oxide (NO), nitrites (NO ₂) and nitrates (NO ₃), superoxide dismutase (SOD)	HPLC and commercially available Colorimetric assays	Overproduction of reactive oxygen species are used as noninvasive diagnosis and treatment of OSCC	[137,178,179]
Glucocorticoid	Cortisol	HPLC and commercially available Colorimetric assays	Used in the treatment of OSCC	[180]
Glycosylation- related molecules	α-∟-fucosidase, Sialic acid	HPLC and commercially available Colorimetric assays	Biochemical analysis is useful in early detection of OSCC and it is best correlated with histopathological degree of OSCC	[181]
Nonorganic compounds	Mg, Ca, F, and Na	Flame photometry, spectrophotometry and atomic absorption	Mineral composition is helpful in checking the oral dehydration and hence the severity of OSCC in communication with other biomarkers	[182]
Salivary microbiota	Tannerella forsythia, Porphyromonas gingivalis, Candida albicans, Streptococcus mitis, P. melaninogenica	Bacterial microarrays, PCR, oligonucleotide microarray based on 16S rRNA, aptly named human-microbe identification microarrays (HOMIM)	Diversity and abundance of salivary microbiota is associated with the progression of OSCC	[183,184]

Table 7 Mi	scellaneous Biomarkers Iden	tified in Whole Saliva for the D	Petection of Oral Squamous Cell Carcino	ma (OSCC) Detection
Category	Candidate Biomarke	rs Techniques	Clinical Significance	Reference

Analysis	Techniques Used for Investigation	Functions	References
Proteomic tools	Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA), immunoblot, liquid chromatograph/mass spectrometer (LC/MS), liquid chromatograph/ mass spectrometer (LC/MS), mass spectrometry—based proteomics, 2D electrophoresis 2DE	To study large-scale structure function of proteins, protein—enzyme complexes, posttranslational modifications, mass to charge ratio of charged particles,	[185]
Genomics (transcriptomics and epigenomics)	Gene chip arrays, qPCR, DNA hybridization, gel electrophoresis	To check total DNA, RNA and mRNA	[186]
Metabolomics	Capillary electrophoresis time-of-flight mass spectrometry (CE-TOF- MS) and HPLC with quadrupole/ TOF MS.	To study the small molecules end products of metabolic processes in body together with nonprotein hormones (peptide hormones, epinephrine, and cortisol)	[187]
Microbiome	Bacterial microarrays, PCR, oligonucleotide microarray—based on 16S rRNA, aptly named human —microbe identification microarrays (HOMIM)	To check the content of bacterial species (streptococcus, staphylococcus) and viral content	[188]

Table 8Diagnostic Tools Available for Salivary Biomarkers DetectionDiagnostic Tools for

Salivary Biomarkers

spectroscopy (NMR), gas chromatography mass spectrometry (GC-MS), and high-performance liquid chromatography are also helpful for the diagnosis of OSCC [176,191]. Similarly, the salivary microbiome methods (Table 8) such as PCR, bacterial microarrays, oligonucleotide microarray based on 16S rRNA, and human-microbe identification microarrays (HOMIM) can be used for the detection of salivary microbiota.

8. NEED FOR FURTHER VALIDATION AND FUTURE WORK

Ideally, high sensitivity and specificity is the key to good clinical diagnostic tests. The oral cavity is subjected to several common inflammatory conditions such as infections, periodontal, and pulpal diseases. These nonneoplastic conditions may affect the potential OSCC biomarkers in saliva. As most studies investigated, the potential OSCC salivary biomarkers in comparison to healthy controls and a very few studies validated the inflammatory conditions in association with OSCC. Eventually, such interaction may lead to false positive due to rise in the level of inflammatory salivary biomarkers and ultimately may overshadow reduce the potential of salivary biomarkers in OSCC detection [192,193]. In addition to oral cancers, salivary biomarkers have been identified in other malignant lesions such as breast and lung cancers, i.e., CA125, profiling, haptoglobin, transferring, S100 calcium-binding protein and these biomarkers are also associated with OSCC detection. Hence, the necessity of validation of specificity of OSCC is essential for diagnosis [194,195]. Furthermore, a panel of various potential biomarkers can make the precise diagnosis rather than a single biomarker. Therefore, extensive discovery and validation of novel biomarkers will be capable of transforming the field cancerous and noncancerous performances of oral tissues.

9. CONCLUSIONS

Human saliva is truly a unique biofluid with huge clinical and diagnostic potential. The future of salivary diagnostic biomarker is very promising. The human WMS as a noninvasive specimen for liquid biopsy is expected to play a significant role to uncover the secrets of diagnosis and pathogenesis of oral cancers. It will have additional benefits such as noninvasive, painless, simple, and easier to administer. The emergence of new technologies with higher sensitivity for detection purposes can be expected in near future. Accessibility of these highly sensitive techniques (next generation sequencing, mass spectrometry, microarray technologies) will enable even smaller quantities of salivary analytes for accurate diagnosis.

ACKNOWLEDGMENT

We are thankful to Prof. Noor ul Wahab (College of Dentistry, Ziauddin University) for providing us the clinical images of oral cancer and Pakistan Human Salivary Research Group (Pakhsrg).

Conflict of interest

All authors declare no conflict of interest.

REFERENCES

- J.D. Wulfkuhle, L.A. Liotta, E.F. Petricoin, Proteomic applications for the early detection of cancer, Nat. Rev. Cancer 3 (2003) 267–275, https://doi.org/ 10.1038/nrc1043.
- [2] A. Zhang, H. Sun, P. Wang, X. Wang, Salivary proteomics in biomedical research, Clin. Chim. Acta 415 (2013) 261–265, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cca.2012.11.001.
- [3] T. Cabras, F. Iavarone, B. Manconi, A. Olianas, M.T. Sanna, M. Castagnola, I. Messana, Top-down analytical platforms for the characterization of the human salivary proteome. Bioanalysis 6 (2014) 563–581, https://doi.org/10.4155/bio.13.349.
- [4] F.M.L. Amado, R.P. Ferreira, R. Vitorino, One decade of salivary proteomics: current approaches and outstanding challenges, Clin. Biochem. 46 (2013) 506–517, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.clinbiochem.2012.10.024.
- [5] M. Jágr, A. Eckhardt, S. Pataridis, Z. Broukal, J. Dušková, I. Mikšík, Proteomics of Human Teeth and Saliva, Physiol Res 63 (2014). http://www.biomed.cas.cz/ physiolres/pdf/63Suppl 1/63_S141.pdf.
- [6] T. Rabilloud, C. Lelong, Two-dimensional gel electrophoresis in proteomics: a tutorial, J. Proteomics 74 (2011) 1829–1841, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jprot.2011.05.040.
- B. Cuevas-Córdoba, J. Santiago-García, Saliva: a fluid of study for OMICS, Omi. A J. Integr. Biol. 18 (2014) 87–97, https://doi.org/10.1089/omi.2013.0064.
- [8] B. Majem, M. Rigau, J. Reventós, D. Wong, Non-coding RNAs in saliva: emerging biomarkers for molecular diagnostics, Int. J. Mol. Sci. 16 (2015) 8676–8698, https:// doi.org/10.3390/ijms16048676.
- [9] Z. Khurshid, M. Naseem, Z. Sheikh, S. Najeeb, S. Shahab, M.S. Zafar, Oral antimicrobial peptides: types and role in the oral cavity, Saudi Pharm. J. (2015), https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.jsps.2015.02.015.
- [10] Z. Khurshid, S. Najeeb, M. Mali, S.F. Moin, S.Q. Raza, S. Zohaib, F. Sefat, M.S. Zafar, Histatin peptides: pharmacological functions and its applications in dentistry, Saudi Pharm. J. (2016), https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsps.2016.04.027.
- [11] S.N, S.Z. Zohaib Khurshid, M.S. Zafar, Human saliva: a future diagnostic tool, Dent. Sci. 2 (2015) 260–265, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jobcr.2015.08.006.in.
- [12] S.P. Humphrey, R.T. Williamson, A review of saliva: normal composition, flow, and function, J. Prosthet. Dent. 85 (2001) 162–169, https://doi.org/10.1067/ mpr.2001.113778.
- [13] C. Baldini, L. Giusti, F. Ciregia, Y. Da Valle, C. Giacomelli, E. Donadio, F. Sernissi, L. Bazzichi, G. Giannaccini, S. Bombardieri, A. Lucacchini, Proteomic analysis of saliva: a unique tool to distinguish primary Sjögren's syndrome from secondary Sjögren's syndrome and other sicca syndromes, Arthritis Res. Ther. 13 (2011) R194, https://doi.org/10.1186/ar3523.

- [14] J. Saleh, M.A.Z. Figueiredo, K. Cherubini, F.G. Salum, Salivary hypofunction: an update on aetiology, diagnosis and therapeutics, Arch. Oral Biol. 60 (2015) 242– 255, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.archoralbio.2014.10.004.
- [15] W. Chen, H. Cao, J. Lin, N. Olsen, S.G. Zheng, Biomarkers for primary Sjögren's syndrome, Genomics. Proteomics Bioinformatics 13 (2015) 219–223, https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.gpb.2015.06.002.
- [16] S. Bengmark, Ecological control of the gastrointestinal tract. The role of probiotic flora, Gut 42 (1998) 2–7, https://doi.org/10.1136/gut.42.1.2.
- [17] R.H. Affoo, N. Foley, R. Garrick, W.L. Siqueira, R.E. Martin, Meta-analysis of salivary flow rates in young and older adults, J. Am. Geriatr. Soc. (2015), https:// doi.org/10.1111/jgs.13652.
- [18] L.M. Sreebny, Saliva in health and disease: an appraisal and update, Int. Dent. J. 50 (2000) 140–161, https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1875-595X.2000.tb00554.x.
- W.M. Edgar, Saliva: its secretion, composition and functions, Br. Dent. J. 172 (1992) 305–312 (accessed October 19, 2015), http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/ 1591115.
- [20] P.D. Slowey, Saliva collection devices and diagnostic platforms, in: Adv. Salivary Diagnostics, 2015, pp. 33–61, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-662-45399-5_3.
- [21] G.H. Hoek, H.S. Brand, E.C.I. Veerman, A.V.N. Amerongen, Toothbrushing affects the protein composition of whole saliva, Eur. J. Oral Sci. 110 (2002) 480–481, https://doi.org/10.1034/j.1600-0722.2002.21370.x.
- [22] S.J.C. Farnaud, O. Kosti, S.J. Getting, D. Renshaw, Saliva: physiology and diagnostic potential in health and disease, Sci. World J. 10 (2010) 434–456, https://doi.org/ 10.1100/tsw.2010.38.
- [23] H.C. Slavkin, C.H. Fox, D.M. Meyer, Salivary diagnostics and Its impact in dentistry, research, education, and the professional community, Adv. Dent. Res. 23 (2011) 381–386, https://doi.org/10.1177/0022034511420435.
- [24] E.L. Truelove, D. Bixler, A.D. Merritt, Simplified method for collection of pure submandibular saliva in large volumes, J. Dent. Res. 46 (1967) 1400–1403, https://doi.org/10.1177/00220345670460064301.
- [25] A.H. Kutscher, I.D. Mandel, E. V Zegarelli, C. Denning, A. Eriv, L. Ruiz, K. Ellegood, J. Phalen, A technique for collecting the secretion of minor salivary glands: I. Use of capillary tubes, J. Oral Ther. Pharmacol. 3 (1967) 391–392. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/6028802.
- [26] A. Wolff, A. Begleiter, D. Moskona, A novel system of human submandibular/ sublingual saliva collection, J. Dent. Res. 76 (1997) 1782–1786, https://doi.org/ 10.1177/00220345970760111001.
- [27] K.W. Stephen, C.F. Speirs, Methods for collecting individual components of mixed saliva: the relevance to clinical pharmacology, Br. J. Clin. Pharmacol. 3 (1976) 315–319.
- [28] S. Chiappin, G. Antonelli, R. Gatti, E.F. De Palo, Saliva specimen: a new laboratory tool for diagnostic and basic investigation, Clin. Chim. Acta 383 (2007) 30–40, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cca.2007.04.011.
- [29] L.F. Hofman, Human saliva as a diagnostic specimen. J. Nutr. 131 (2001) 1621S-1625S. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/11340128.
- [30] S. Hu, M. Arellano, P. Boontheung, J. Wang, H. Zhou, J. Jiang, D. Elashoff, R. Wei, J.A. Loo, D.T. Wong, Salivary proteomics for oral cancer biomarker discovery. Clin. Cancer Res. 14 (2008) 6246–6252, https://doi.org/10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-07-5037.
- [31] Y.-S. Cheng, T. Rees, J. Wright, A review of research on salivary biomarkers for oral cancer detection, Clin. Transl. Med. 3 (2014) 3, https://doi.org/10.1186/2001-1326-3-3.

- [32] L. Feller, J. Lemmer, Oral squamous cell carcinoma: epidemiology, clinical presentation and treatment, J. Cancer Ther. 03 (2012) 263–268, https://doi.org/10.4236/ jct.2012.34037.
- [33] R. Sannam Khan, Z. Khurshid, S. Akhbar, S. Faraz Moin, Advances of salivary proteomics in oral squamous cell carcinoma (OSCC) detection: an update, Proteomes 4 (2016) 41, https://doi.org/10.3390/proteomes4040041.
- [34] S. Kantola, M. Parikka, K. Jokinen, K. Hyrynkangs, Y. Soini, O.P. Alho, T. Salo, Prognostic factors in tongue cancer – relative importance of demographic, clinical and histopathological factors, Br. J. Cancer 83 (2000) 614–619, https://doi.org/ 10.1054/bjoc.2000.1323.
- [35] F.D. Shah, R. Begum, B.N. Vajaria, K.R. Patel, J.B. Patel, S.N. Shukla, P.S. Patel, A review on salivary genomics and proteomics biomarkers in oral cancer, Indian J. Clin. Biochem. 26 (2011) 326–334, https://doi.org/10.1007/s12291-011-0149-8.
- [36] M. Mishra, J. Mohanty, S. Sengupta, S. Tripathy, Epidemiological and clinicopathological study of oral leukoplakia, Indian J. Dermatol. Venereol. Leprol. 71 (2005) 161, https://doi.org/10.4103/0378-6323.16229.
- [37] B.A. Conley, S.E. Taube, Prognostic and predictive markers in cancer, Dis. Markers 20 (2004) 35–43, https://doi.org/10.1097/PCR.00000000000059.
- [38] J.-Y. Wu, C. Yi, H.-R. Chung, D.-J. Wang, W.-C. Chang, S.-Y. Lee, C.-T. Lin, Y.-C. Yang, W.-C.V. Yang, Potential biomarkers in saliva for oral squamous cell carcinoma, Oral Oncol. 46 (2010) 226–231, https://doi.org/10.1016/ j.oraloncology.2010.01.007.
- [39] C.A. Righini, F. De Fraipont, J.F. Timsit, C. Faure, E. Brambilla, E. Reyt, M.C. Favrot, Tumor-specific methylation in saliva: a promising biomarker for early detection of head and neck cancer recurrence, Clin. Cancer Res. 13 (2007) 1179– 1185, https://doi.org/10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-06-2027.
- [40] D. Sidransky, Nucleic acid-based methods for the detection of cancer, Science 278 (1997) 1054–1058, https://doi.org/10.1126/science.278.5340.1054.
- [41] M.S. Fliss, H. Usadel, O.L. Caballero, L. Wu, M.R. Buta, S.M. Eleff, J. Jen, D. Sidransky, Facile detection of mitochondrial DNA mutations in tumors and bodily fluids, Science 287 (2000) 2017–2019, https://doi.org/10.1126/science.287.5460.2017.
- [42] S. Meenu, S. Sayanti, B. Mayank, Y. Pragzna, D. Bommi, Non-invasive diagnostic tool for pathological conditions, Salivary Biomarkers 5 (2014) 1–12.
- [43] M.W.J. Dodds, D.A. Johnson, C.-K. Yeh, Health benefits of saliva: a review, J. Dent. 33 (2005) 223–233, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jdent.2004.10.009.
- [44] D.P. Falcão, L.M.H. da Mota, A.L. Pires, A.C.B. Bezerra, Sialometria: Aspectos de interesse clínico, Rev. Bras. Reumatol. 53 (2013) 525–531, https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.rbr.2013.03.001.
- [45] K. Graamans, H.P. Van Den Akker (Eds.), Diagnosis of Salivary Gland Disorders, Springer Netherlands, Dordrecht, 1991, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-94-011-3608-2.
- [46] B.H. Ahlner, M.G. Lind, A swab technique for sialometry, Acta Otolaryngol. (2009). http://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.3109/00016488309130932.
- [47] Specimen Sample Collection Device and Test System, 2009. https://www.google. com/patents/US7618591.
- [48] M. Gröschl, M. Rauh, Influence of commercial collection devices for saliva on the reliability of salivary steroids analysis. Steroids 71 (2006) 1097–1100, https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.steroids.2006.09.007.
- [49] Y.H. Lee, H. Zhou, J.K. Reiss, X. Yan, L. Zhang, D. Chia, D.T.W. Wong, Direct saliva transcriptome analysis, Clin. Chem. 57 (2011) 1295–1302, https://doi.org/ 10.1373/clinchem.2010.159210.

- [50] Z. Khurshid, S. Zohaib, S. Najeeb, M.S. Zafar, P.D. Slowey, K. Almas, Human saliva collection devices for proteomics: an update, Int. J. Mol. Sci. 17 (2016), https:// doi.org/10.3390/ijms17060846.
- [51] S. V Caswell, N. Cortes, K. Mitchell, L. Liotta, E.F. Petricoin, Advances in salivary diagnostics, 2015, pp. 121–129, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-662-45399-5.
- [52] S.H. Chiang, G.A. Thomas, W. Liao, T. Grogan, R.L. Buck, L. Fuentes, M. Yakob, M.J. Laughlin, C. Schafer, A. Nazmul-Hossain, F. Wei, D. Elashoff, P.D. Slowey, D.T.W. Wong, RNAPro•SAL: a device for rapid and standardized collection of saliva RNA and proteins, Biotechniques 58 (2015) 69–76, https://doi.org/10.2144/ 000114254.
- [53] I. Messana, T. Cabras, F. Iavarone, B. Manconi, L. Huang, C. Martelli, A. Olianas, M.T. Sanna, E. Pisano, M. Sanna, M. Arba, A. D'Alessandro, C. Desiderio, A. Vitali, D. Pirolli, C. Tirone, A. Lio, G. Vento, C. Romagnoli, M. Cordaro, A. Manni, P. Gallenzi, A. Fiorita, E. Scarano, L. Calò, G.C. Passali, P.M. Picciotti, G. Paludetti, V. Fanos, G. Faa, M. Castagnola, Chrono-proteomics of human saliva: variations of the salivary proteome during human development, J. Proteome Res. (2015) 1666–1677, https://doi.org/10.1021/pr501270x.
- [54] S. Hu, J.A. Loo, D.T. Wong, Human body fluid proteome analysis. Proteomics 6 (2006) 6326–6353, https://doi.org/10.1002/pmic.200600284.
- [55] L.A. Tabak, Dental, oral, and craniofacial research: the view from the NIDCR, J. Dent. Res. 83 (2004) 196–197, https://doi.org/10.1177/154405910408300301.
- [56] J.E. Mangum, P.G. Farlie, M.J. Hubbard, Proteomic profiling of facial development in chick embryos, Proteomics 5 (2005) 2542–2550, https://doi.org/10.1002/ pmic.200401207.
- [57] K. Stewart, B. Haigh, J. Whelan, M. Barnett, G. Smolenski, T. Wheeler, The use of salivary proteomics to monitor disease activity in periodontitis, 9 (n.d.) 100.
- [58] R.L. Hodinka, T. Nagashunmugam, D. Malamud, Detection of human immunodeficiency virus antibodies in oral fluids, Clin. Diagn. Lab. Immunol. 5 (1998) 419–426. http://cvi.asm.org/content/5/4/419.short.
- [59] M. Morris, B. Cohen, N. Andrews, D. Brown, Stability of total and rubella-specific IgG in oral fluid samples: the effect of time and temperature, J. Immunol. Methods 266 (2002) 111–116, https://doi.org/10.1016/S0022-1759(02)00114-X.
- [60] A. Nurkka, J. Obiero, H. Kayhty, J.A.G. Scott, Effects of sample collection and storage methods on antipneumococcal immunoglobulin a in saliva, Clin. Vaccine Immunol. 10 (2003) 357–361, https://doi.org/10.1128/CDLI.10.3.357-361.2003.
- [61] V. Ng, D. Koh, Q. Fu, S.-E. Chia, Effects of storage time on stability of salivary immunoglobulin A and lysozyme, Clin. Chim. Acta 338 (2003) 131–134, https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.cccn.2003.08.012.
- [62] Y. Lu, R.T. Chatterton, K.M. Vogelsong, L.K. May, Direct radioimmunoassay of progesterone in saliva, J. Immunoassay 18 (1997) 149–163, https://doi.org/ 10.1080/01971529708005810.
- [63] A.H. Garde, Å.M. Hansen, Long term stability of salivary cortisol, Scand. J. Clin. Lab. Invest. (2009). http://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/00365510510025773.
- [64] G.-L.S. Whembolua, D.A. Granger, S. Singer, K.T. Kivlighan, J.A. Marguin, Bacteria in the oral mucosa and its effects on the measurement of cortisol, dehydroepiandrosterone, and testosterone in saliva. Horm. Behav. 49 (2006) 478–483, https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.yhbeh.2005.10.005.
- [65] B.S. Henson, D.T. Wong, Collection, storage, and processing of saliva samples for downstream molecular applications, Methods Mol. Biol. (2010) 21–30, https:// doi.org/10.1007/978-1-60761-820-1_2.

- [66] R. Vitorino, S. De Morais Guedes, R. Ferreira, M.J.C. Lobo, J. Duarte, A.J. Ferrer-Correia, K.B. Tomer, P.M. Domingues, F.M.L. Amado, Two-dimensional electrophoresis study of in vitro pellicle formation and dental caries susceptibility, Eur. J. Oral Sci. 114 (2006) 147–153, https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1600-0722.2006.00328.x.
- [67] D. Preza, B. Thiede, I. Olsen, B. Grinde, The proteome of the human parotid gland secretion in elderly with and without root caries, Acta Odontol. Scand. (2009). http://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/00016350902751545?journal Code=iode20.
- [68] N.S. Roa, M. Chaves, M. Gómez, L.M. Jaramillo, Association of salivary proteins with dental caries in a Colombian population, Acta Odontol. Latinoam. 21 (2008) 69–75. http://europepmc.org/abstract/med/18841749.
- [69] J.D. Rudney, R.K. Staikov, J.D. Johnson, Potential biomarkers of human salivary function: a modified proteomic approach, Arch. Oral Biol. 54 (2009) 91–100, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.archoralbio.2008.08.007.
- [70] J. Siudikiene, V. Machiulskiene, B. Nyvad, J. Tenovuo, I. Nedzelskiene, Dental caries increments and related factors in children with type 1 diabetes mellitus, Caries Res. 42 (2008) 354–362, https://doi.org/10.1159/000151582.
- [71] T. Cabras, E. Pisano, A. Mastinu, G. Denotti, P.P. Pusceddu, R. Inzitari, C. Fanali, S. Nemolato, M. Castagnola, I. Messana, Alterations of the salivary secretory peptidome profile in children affected by type 1 diabetes, Mol. Cell. Proteomics 9 (2010) 2099–2108, https://doi.org/10.1074/mcp.M110.001057.
- [72] L.D.R. Gonçalves, M.R. Soares, F.C.S. Nogueira, C. Garcia, D.R. Camisasca, G. Domont, A.C.R. Feitosa, D. de A. Pereira, R.B. Zingali, G. Alves, Comparative proteomic analysis of whole saliva from chronic periodontitis patients, J. Proteomics 73 (2010) 1334–1341, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jprot.2010.02.018.
- [73] J.L. Ebersole, J.L. Schuster, J. Stevens, D. Dawson, R.J. Kryscio, Y. Lin, M. V Thomas, C.S. Miller, Patterns of salivary analytes provide diagnostic capacity for distinguishing chronic adult periodontitis from health. J. Clin. Immunol. 33 (2013) 271–279, https://doi.org/10.1007/s10875-012-9771-3.
- [74] M.G. Salazar, N. Jehmlich, A. Murr, V.M. Dhople, B. Holtfreter, E. Hammer, U. Völker, T. Kocher, Identification of periodontitis associated changes in the proteome of whole human saliva by mass spectrometric analysis. J. Clin. Periodontol. 40 (2013) 825–832, https://doi.org/10.1111/jcpe.12130.
- [75] E.P. de Jong, H. Xie, G. Onsongo, M.D. Stone, X.-B. Chen, J.A. Kooren, E.W. Refsland, R.J. Griffin, F.G. Ondrey, B. Wu, C.T. Le, N.L. Rhodus, J.V. Carlis, T.J. Griffin, Quantitative proteomics reveals myosin and actin as promising saliva biomarkers for distinguishing pre-malignant and malignant oral lesions, PLoS One 5 (2010) e11148, https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0011148.
- [76] Q. Wang, P. Gao, X. Wang, Y. Duan, Investigation and identification of potential biomarkers in human saliva for the early diagnosis of oral squamous cell carcinoma, Clin. Chim. Acta 427 (2014) 79–85, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cca.2013.10.004.
- [77] G.T. Szabo, R. Tihanyi, F. Csulak, E. Jambor, A. Bona, G. Szabo, L. Mark, Comparative salivary proteomics of cleft palate patients, Cleft Palate-craniofacial J. 49 (2012) 519–523, https://doi.org/10.1597/10-135.
- [78] J. Zhang, S. Zhou, R. Li, T. Cao, H. Zheng, X. Wang, Y. Zhou, N. Du, F. Chen, J. Lin, Magnetic bead-based salivary peptidome profiling for periodontal-orthodontic treatment, Proteome Sci. 10 (2012) 63, https://doi.org/10.1186/1477-5956-10-63.
- [79] J. Zhang, S. Zhou, H. Zheng, Y. Zhou, F. Chen, J. Lin, Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications Magnetic bead-based salivary peptidome profiling analysis during orthodontic treatment durations, Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 421 (2012) 844–849, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbrc.2012.04.100.

- [80] M.F. Ellias, S.H. Zainal Ariffin, S.A. Karsani, M. Abdul Rahman, S. Senafi, R. Megat Abdul Wahab, Proteomic analysis of saliva identifies potential biomarkers for orthodontic tooth movement, Sci. World J. 2012 (2012) 1–6, https://doi.org/10.1100/ 2012/647240.
- [81] I. Devic, M. Shi, M.M. Schubert, M. Lloid, K.T. Izutsu, C. Pan, M. Missaghi, T.H. Morton, L.A. Mancl, J. Zhang, R.B. Presland, Proteomic analysis of saliva from patients with oral chronic graft-versus-host disease. Biol. Blood Marrow Transplant. 20 (2014) 1048–1055, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbmt.2014.03.031.
- [82] C.W. Bassim, K.S. Ambatipudi, J.W. Mays, D.A. Edwards, S. Swatkoski, H. Fassil, K. Baird, M. Gucek, J.E. Melvin, S.Z. Pavletic, Quantitative salivary proteomic differences in oral chronic graft-versus-host disease, J. Clin. Immunol. 32 (2012) 1390–1399, https://doi.org/10.1007/s10875-012-9738-4.
- [83] M.C. Martins Mussi, E. Moffa, T. Castro, A. Lira Ortega, G. Freitas, M. Braga, W.L. Siqueira, M.H. Cury Gallottini, Salivary parameters and oral health in the Moebius syndrome, Spec. Care Dent. 36 (2016) 265–270, https://doi.org/ 10.1111/scd.12175.
- [84] D.R. Camisasca, L. da Rós Gonçalves, M.R. Soares, V. Sandim, F.C.S. Nogueira, C.H.S. Garcia, R. Santana, S.P. de Oliveira, L.A. Buexm, P.A.S. de Faria, F.L. Dias, D. de A. Pereira, R.B. Zingali, G. Alves, S.Q.C. Lourenço, A proteomic approach to compare saliva from individuals with and without oral leukoplakia, J. Proteomics (2016), https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jprot.2016.07.029.
- [85] Y. Zhang, X. Wang, D. Cui, J. Zhu, Proteomic and N-glycoproteomic Quantification Reveal Aberrant Changes in the Human Saliva of Oral Ulcer Patients, (n.d.) 1–32. doi:10.1002/pmic.201600127.This.
- [86] I.L. Flores, A.R. Santos-Silva, R. Della Coletta, A.F.P. Leme, M.A. Lopes, Low expression of angiotensinogen and dipeptidyl peptidase 1 in saliva of patients with proliferative vertucous leukoplakia, World J. Clin. Cases 4 (2016) 356, https:// doi.org/10.12998/wjcc.v4.i11.356.
- [87] F. Rehan, B. Rabia Sannam Khan, Z. Khurshid, M.S. Memon, S. Naqvi, B. Muhammad Sohail Zafar, Analysis of resting mouth salivary flow rate and salivary pH of tobacco chewers and smokers, JPDA J Pak Dent Assoc. 25 (2016) 158–163. http://jpda.com.pk/wp-content/uploads/2017/03/V25-47.pdf.
- [88] Z. Khurshid, J. Abdul Haq, B. Rabia Sannam Khan, M. Sohail Zafar, M. Altaf, S. Najeeb, Human saliva and its role in oral & systemic health, J Pak. Dent. Assoc. 25 (2016) 170–174. http://jpda.com.pk/wp-content/uploads/2017/03/V25-49.pdf.
- [89] H.A. Sahibzada, Z. Khurshid, R.S. Khan, M. Naseem, K.M. Siddique, M. Mali, M.S. Zafar, Salivary IL-8, IL-6 and TNF-α as potential diagnostic biomarkers for oral cancer, Diagnostics 7 (2017) 21, https://doi.org/10.3390/diagnostics7020021.
- [90] T.W. Baba, V. Liska, R. Hofmann-Lehmann, J. Vlasak, W. Xu, S. Ayehunie, L.A. Cavacini, M.R. Posner, H. Katinger, G. Stiegler, B.J. Bernacky, T.A. Rizvi, R. Schmidt, L.R. Hill, M.E. Keeling, Y. Lu, J.E. Wright, T.C. Chou, R.M. Ruprecht, Human neutralizing monoclonal antibodies of the IgG1 subtype protect against mucosal simian-human immunodeficiency virus infection. Nat. Med. 6 (2000) 200–206, https://doi.org/10.1038/72309.
- [91] W.H. Bancroft, R. Snitbhan, R. McNair Scott, M. Tingpalapong, W.T. Watson, P. Tanticharoenyos, J.J. Karwacki, S. Srimarut, Transmission of hepatitis B virus to Gibbons by exposure to human saliva containing hepatitis B surface antigen, J. Infect. Dis. 135 (1977) 79–85, https://doi.org/10.1093/infdis/135.1.79.
- [92] P.L.A.M. Corstjens, W.R. Abrams, D. Malamud, Saliva and viral infections, Periodontol 2000 (70) (2016) 93–110, https://doi.org/10.1111/prd.12112.

- [93] D. Malamud, Oral diagnostic testing for detecting human immunodeficiency Virus-1 antibodies: a technology whose time has come, Am. J. Med. 102 (1997) 9–14, https://doi.org/10.1016/S0002-9343(97)00032-6.
- [94] R.I. Fox, G. Pearson, J.H. Vaughan, Detection of Epstein-Barr virus-associated antigens and DNA in salivary gland biopsies from patients with Sjogren's syndrome. J. Immunol. 137 (1986) 3162–3168. http://www.jimmunol.org/content/137/10/ 3162.abstract.
- [95] J. Slots, I. Saygun, M. Sabeti, A. Kubar, Epstein-Barr virus in oral diseases. J. Periodontal. Res. 41 (2006) 235–244, https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1600-0765.2006.00865.x.
- [96] M. Hermida, M.C. Ferreiro, S. Barral, R. Laredo, A. Castro, P. Diz Dios, Detection of HCV RNA in saliva of patients with hepatitis C virus infection by using a highly sensitive test, J. Virol. Methods 101 (2002) 29–35. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/ pubmed/11849681.
- [97] K. Tateishi, Y. Toh, H. Minagawa, H. Tashiro, Detection of Herpes simplex virus (HSV) in the saliva from 1,000 oral surgery outpatients by the polymerase chain reaction (PCR) and virus isolation, J. Oral Pathol. Med. 23 (1994) 80–84, https:// doi.org/10.1111/j.1600-0714.1994.tb00261.x.
- [98] C.T. Diagne, D. Diallo, O. Faye, Y. Ba, O. Faye, A. Gaye, I. Dia, S.C. Weaver, A.A. Sall, M. Diallo, Potential of selected Senegalese Aedes spp. mosquitoes (Diptera: Culicidae) to transmit Zika virus, BMC Infect. Dis. 15 (2015) 492, https://doi.org/ 10.1186/s12879-015-1231-2.
- [99] M. Basarab, C. Bowman, E.J. Aarons, I. Cropley, Zika virus, BMJ 352 (2016) i1049, https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.i1049.
- [100] N. Gyawali, R.S. Bradbury, A.W. Taylor-Robinson, The global spread of Zika virus: is public and media concern justified in regions currently unaffected? Infect. Dis. Poverty 5 (2016) 37, https://doi.org/10.1186/s40249-016-0132-y.
- [101] M. Besnard, S. Lastère, A. Teissier, V. Cao-Lormeau, D. Musso, Evidence of perinatal transmission of zika virus, French Polynesia, December 2013 and February 2014, Euro Surveill. 19 (2014) 20751, https://doi.org/10.2807/1560-7917.ES2014.19.13.20751.
- [102] M.R. Duffy, T.-H. Chen, W.T. Hancock, A.M. Powers, J.L. Kool, R.S. Lanciotti, M. Pretrick, M. Marfel, S. Holzbauer, C. Dubray, L. Guillaumot, A. Griggs, M. Bel, A.J. Lambert, J. Laven, O. Kosoy, A. Panella, B.J. Biggerstaff, M. Fischer, E.B. Hayes, Zika virus outbreak on Yap Island, Federated States of Micronesia, N. Engl. J. Med. 360 (2009) 2536–2543, https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMoa0805715.
- [103] O. Faye, C.C.M. Freire, A. Iamarino, O. Faye, J.V.C. de Oliveira, M. Diallo, P.M.A. Zanotto, A.A. Sall, Molecular evolution of zika virus during its emergence in the 20th century, PLoS Negl. Trop. Dis. 8 (2014) 36, https://doi.org/10.1371/ journal.pntd.0002636.
- [104] A.R. Plourde, E.M. Bloch, A literature review of zika virus, Emerg. Infect. Dis. 22 (2016) 1185–1192, https://doi.org/10.3201/eid2207.151990.
- [105] V.-M. Cao-Lormeau, A. Blake, S. Mons, S. Lastère, C. Roche, J. Vanhomwegen, T. Dub, L. Baudouin, A. Teissier, P. Larre, A.-L. Vial, C. Decam, V. Choumet, S.K. Halstead, H.J. Willison, L. Musset, J.-C. Manuguerra, P. Despres, E. Fournier, H.-P. Mallet, D. Musso, A. Fontanet, J. Neil, F. Ghawché, Guillain-Barré syndrome outbreak caused by Zika virus infection in French Polynesia, Lancet 387 (2016) 1531–1539, https://doi.org/10.1017/CBO9781107415324.004.
- [106] E. Moulin, K. Selby, P. Cherpillod, L. Kaiser, N. Boillat-Blanco, Simultaneous outbreaks of dengue, chikungunya and Zika virus infections: diagnosis challenge in a returning traveller with nonspecific febrile illness, New Microbes New Infect. 11 (2016) 6–7, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.nmni.2016.02.003.

- [107] Á.A. Faccini-Martínez, C.A. Botero-García, F.C. Benítez-Baracaldo, C.E. Pérez-Díaz, With regard about the case of Dengue, Chikungunya and Zika co-infection in a patient from Colombia, J. Infect. Public Health (2016), https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.jiph.2016.01.001.
- [108] Division of Vector-Borne Diseases, Revised diagnostic testing for Zika, chikungunya, and dengue viruses in US Public Health Laboratories, CDC (2014) 1–5, https:// doi.org/10.1007/s13398-014-0173-7.2.
- [109] K.M, R.C, R.N. Charrel, I. Leparc-Goffart, S. Pas, X. de Lamballerie, State of knowledge on Zika virus for an adequate laboratory response, Publ. Bull. World Heal. Organ. Type Res. (2016) 1–29. Emergencies Artic. ID BLT.16.171207, https://doi.org/10.2471/BLT.16.171207.
- [110] C. Chang, K. Ortiz, A. Ansari, M.E. Gershwin, The Zika outbreak of the 21st century, J. Autoimmun. 68 (2016) 1–13, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaut.2016.02.006.
- [111] J.E. Staples, E.J. Dziuban, M. Fischer, J.D. Cragan, S.A. Rasmussen, M.J. Cannon, M.T. Frey, C.M. Renquist, R.S. Lanciotti, J.L. Muñoz, A.M. Powers, M.A. Honein, C.A. Moore, Interim guidelines for the evaluation and testing of infants with possible congenital zika virus infection — United States, 2016, MMWR. Morb. Mortal. Wkly. Rep. 65 (2016) 63–67, https://doi.org/10.15585/mmwr.mm6503e3.
- [112] D. Musso, C. Roche, T.-X. Nhan, E. Robin, A. Teissier, V.-M. Cao-Lormeau, Detection of Zika virus in saliva, J. Clin. Virol. 68 (2015) 53–55, https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.jcv.2015.04.021.
- [113] L. Barzon, M. Pacenti, A. Berto, A. Sinigaglia, E. Franchin, E. Lavezzo, P. Brugnaro, G. Palù, Isolation of infectious Zika virus from saliva and prolonged viral RNA shedding in a traveller returning from the Dominican Republic to Italy, January 2016, Euro Surveill. 21 (2016) 30159, https://doi.org/10.2807/1560-7917.ES.2016.21.10.30159.
- [114] J. Jiang, N.J. Park, S. Hu, D.T. Wong, A universal pre-analytic solution for concurrent stabilization of salivary proteins, RNA and DNA at ambient temperature, Arch. Oral Biol. 54 (2009) 268–273, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.archoralbio.2008.10.004.
- [115] D.T. Wong, Salivary diagnostics powered by nanotechnologies, proteomics and genomics, J. Am. Dent. Assoc. 137 (2006) 313–321, https://doi.org/10.14219/ jada.archive.2006.0180.
- [116] C. Streckfus, L. Bigler, M. Tucci, J.T. Thigpen, A preliminary study of CA15-3, c-erbB-2, epidermal growth factor receptor, cathepsin-D, and p53 in saliva among women with breast carcinoma, Cancer Invest 18 (2000) 101–109, https://doi.org/ 10.3109/07357900009038240.
- [117] C.F. Streckfus, W.P. Dubinsky, Proteomic analysis of saliva for cancer diagnosis, Expert Rev. Proteomics 4 (2007) 329–332, https://doi.org/10.1586/14789450.4.3.329.
- [118] M. Schapher, O. Wendler, M. Gröschl, R. Schäfer, H. Iro, J. Zenk, Salivary leptin as a candidate diagnostic marker in salivary gland tumors, Clin. Chem. 55 (2009) 914– 922, https://doi.org/10.1373/clinchem.2008.116939.
- [119] D.X. Chen, P.E. Schwartz, L. Fan-Qin, Saliva and serum CA 125 assays for detecting malignant ovarian tumors. Obstet. Gynecol. 75 (1990) 701–704.
- [120] Z.Z. Wu, J.G. Wang, X.L. Zhang, Diagnostic model of saliva protein finger print analysis of patients with gastric cancer, World J. Gastroenterol. 15 (2009) 865–870, https://doi.org/10.3748/wjg.15.865.
- [121] R.M. Nagler, Saliva as a tool for oral cancer diagnosis and prognosis, Oral Oncol. 45 (2009) 1006–1010, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.oraloncology.2009.07.005.
- [122] C. Martins, A.K. Buczynski, L.C. Maia, W.L. Siqueira, G.F.B. de A. Castro, Salivary proteins as a biomarker for dental caries—a systematic review. J. Dent. 41 (2013) 2–8, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jdent.2012.10.015.

- [123] H.S. Grover, S. Kapoor, N. Saksena, Periodontal proteomics: wonders never cease!, Int. J. Proteomics 2013 (2013) 850235, https://doi.org/10.1155/2013/850235.
- [124] G. Mumcu, H. Cimilli, U. Karacayli, N. Inanc, F. Ture-Ozdemir, E. Eksioglu-Demiralp, T. Ergun, H. Direskeneli, Salivary levels of antimicrobial peptides Hnp 1-3, Ll-37 and S100 in Behcet's disease, Arch. Oral Biol. 57 (2012) 642–646, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.archoralbio.2011.11.003.
- [125] J.A. Kooren, N.L. Rhodus, C. Tang, P.D. Jagtap, B.J. Horrigan, T.J. Griffin, Evaluating the potential of a novel oral lesion exudate collection method coupled with mass spectrometry-based proteomics for oral cancer biomarker discovery, Clin. Proteomics 8 (2011) 13, https://doi.org/10.1186/1559-0275-8-13.
- [126] B.G. Zimmermann, N.J. Park, D.T. Wong, Genomic targets in saliva. Ann. N. Y. Acad. Sci. 1098 (2007) 184–191, https://doi.org/10.1196/annals.1384.002.
- [127] T. Radhika, N. Jeddy, S. Nithya, R.M. Muthumeenakshi, Salivary biomarkers in oral squamous cell carcinoma – an insight, J. Oral Biol. Craniofacial Res. 6 (2016) S51–S54, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jobcr.2016.07.003.
- [128] M. Yakob, L. Fuentes, M.B. Wang, E. Abemayor, D.T.W. Wong, Salivary biomarkers for detection of oral squamous cell carcinoma-current state and recent advances, Curr. Oral Heal. Rep. 1 (2014) 133–141, https://doi.org/10.1007/ s40496-014-0014-y.
- [129] A. Katakura, I. Kamiyama, N. Takano, T. Shibahara, T. Muramatsu, K. Ishihara, R. Takagi, T. Shouno, Comparison of salivary cytokine levels in oral cancer patients and healthy subjects, Bull. Tokyo Dent. Coll. 48 (2007) 199–203, https://doi.org/ 10.2209/tdcpublication.48.199.
- [130] S.A. Duffy, J.M.G. Taylor, J.E. Terrell, M. Islam, Y. Li, K.E. Fowler, G.T. Wolf, T.N. Teknos, Interleukin-6 predicts recurrence and survival among head and neck cancer patients, Cancer 113 (2008) 750–757, https://doi.org/10.1002/cncr.23615.
- [131] N.L. Rhodus, V. Ho, C.S. Miller, S. Myers, F. Ondrey, NF-??B dependent cytokine levels in saliva of patients with oral preneoplastic lesions and oral squamous cell carcinoma, Cancer Detect. Prev. 29 (2005) 42–45, https://doi.org/10.1016/ j.cdp.2004.10.003.
- [132] L.-P. Zhong, G.-F. Chen, Z.-F. Xu, X. Zhang, F.-Y. Ping, S.-F. Zhao, Detection of telomerase activity in saliva from oral squamous cell carcinoma patients, Int. J. Oral Maxillofac. Surg. 34 (2005) 566–570, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijom.2004.10.007.
- [133] L.-P. Zhong, X.-J. Zhou, K.-J. Wei, X. Yang, C.-Y. Ma, C.-P. Zhang, Z.-Y. Zhang, Application of serum tumor markers and support vector machine in the diagnosis of oral squamous cell carcinoma, Shang Hai Kou Qiang Yi Xue 17 (2008) 457–460.
- [134] S.S. Sawant, S.M. Zingde, M.M. Vaidya, Cytokeratin fragments in the serum: their utility for the management of oral cancer, Oral Oncol. 44 (2008) 722–732, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.oraloncology.2007.10.008.
- [135] R.B. Krishna Prasad, A. Sharma, H.M. Babu, An insight into salivary markers in oral cancer. Dent. Res. J. 10 (2013) 287–295, https://doi.org/10.4103/1735-3327.115127.
- [136] E.J. Franzmann, E.P. Reategui, F. Pedroso, F.G. Pernas, B.M. Karakullukcu, K.L. Carraway, K. Hamilton, R. Singal, W.J. Goodwin, Soluble CD44 is a potential marker for the early detection of head and neck cancer., Cancer Epidemiol, Biomarkers Prev. 16 (2007) 1348–1355, https://doi.org/10.1158/1055-9965.EPI-06-0011.
- [137] G. Almadori, F. Bussu, J. Galli, A. Limongelli, S. Persichilli, B. Zappacosta, A. Minucci, G. Paludetti, B. Giardina, Salivary glutathione and uric acid levels in patients with head and neck squamous cell carcinoma, Head Neck 29 (2007) 648– 654, https://doi.org/10.1002/hed.20579.
- [138] M.M. Kwok, P. Goodyear, Prognostic and predictive protein biomarkers in Laryngeal squamous cell carcinoma — a systematic review, IJOHNS (2015) 180–189.

- [139] Y.J. Jou, C. Der Lin, C.H. Lai, C.H. Chen, J.Y. Kao, S.Y. Chen, M.H. Tsai, S.H. Huang, C.W. Lin, Proteomic identification of salivary transferrin as a biomarker for early detection of oral cancer, Anal. Chim. Acta 681 (2010) 41–48, https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.aca.2010.09.030.
- [140] M. Kumar, G. Srivastava, J. Kaur, J. Assi, A. Alyass, I. Leong, C. MacMillan, I. Witterick, N.K. Shukla, A. Thakar, R. Duggal, A. Roychoudhury, M.C. Sharma, P.G. Walfish, S.S. Chauhan, R. Ralhan, Prognostic significance of cytoplasmic S100A2 overexpression in oral cancer patients, J. Transl. Med. 13 (2015) 8, https://doi.org/10.1186/s12967-014-0369-9.
- [141] Y. Yang, N.L. Rhodus, F.G. Ondrey, B.R.K. Wuertz, X. Chen, Y. Zhu, T.J. Griffin, Quantitative proteomic analysis of oral brush biopsies identifies secretory leukocyte protease inhibitor as a promising, mechanism-based oral cancer biomarker, PLoS One 9 (2014) e95389, https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0095389.
- [142] S. Hu, T. Yu, Y. Xie, Y. Yang, Y. Li, X. Zhou, S. Tsung, R.R. Loo, J.R. Loo, D.T. Wong, Discovery of oral fluid biomarkers for human oral cancer by mass spectrometry. Cancer Genomics Proteomics 4 (2007) 55–64.
- [143] I. Reddy, H.J. Sherlin, P. Ramani, P. Premkumar, A. Natesan, T. Chandrasekar, Amino acid profile of saliva from patients with oral squamous cell carcinoma using high performance liquid chromatography, J. Oral Sci. 54 (2012) 279–283, https:// doi.org/10.2334/josnusd.54.279.
- [144] S. Shintani, H. Hamakawa, Y. Ueyama, M. Hatori, T. Toyoshima, Identification of a truncated cystatin SA-I as a saliva biomarker for oral squamous cell carcinoma using the SELDI ProteinChip platform, Int. J. Oral Maxillofac. Surg. 39 (2010) 68–74, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijom.2009.10.001.
- [145] S. Al Kawas, Z.H.A. Rahim, D.B. Ferguson, Potential uses of human salivary protein and peptide analysis in the diagnosis of disease, Arch. Oral Biol. 57 (2012) 1–9, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.archoralbio.2011.06.013.
- [146] Y.J. Jou, C. Der Lin, C.H. Lai, C.H. Tang, S.H. Huang, M.H. Tsai, S.Y. Chen, J.Y. Kao, C.W. Lin, Salivary zinc finger protein 510 peptide as a novel biomarker for detection of oral squamous cell carcinoma in early stages, Clin. Chim. Acta 412 (2011) 1357–1365.
- [147] T.B.M. Schaaij-Visser, R.H. Brakenhoff, C.R. Leemans, A.J.R. Heck, M. Slijper, Protein biomarker discovery for head and neck cancer, J. Proteomics 73 (2010) 1790–1803, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jprot.2010.01.013.
- [148] R. Nagler, G. Bahar, T. Shpitzer, R. Feinmesser, Concomitant analysis of salivary tumor markers - a new diagnostic tool for oral cancer, Clin. Cancer Res. 12 (2006) 3979–3984, https://doi.org/10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-05-2412.
- [149] J. Crocker, P.G. Murray, Molecular Biology in Cellular Pathology, 2003, https:// doi.org/10.1111/j.1471-4159.2011.07232.x.
- [150] P. Denny, F.K. Hagen, M. Hardt, L. Liao, W. Yan, M. Arellanno, S. Bassilian, G.S. Bedi, P. Boontheung, D. Cociorva, C.M. Delahunty, I. Denny, J. Dunsmore, K.F. Faull, J. Gilligan, M. Gonzalez-Begne, F. Halgand, S.C. Hall, X. Han, B. Henson, J. Hewel, S. Hu, S. Jeffrey, J. Jiang, J.A. Loo, R.R. Ogorzalek Loo, D. Malamud, J.E. Melvin, O. Miroshnychenko, M. Navazesh, R. Niles, S.K. Park, A. Prakobphol, P. Ramachandran, M. Richert, S. Robinson, M. Sondej, P. Souda, M.A. Sullivan, J. Takashima, S. Than, J. Wang, J.P. Whitelegge, H.E. Witkowska, L. Wolinsky, Y. Xie, T. Xu, W. Yu, J. Ytterberg, D.T. Wong, J.R. Yates, S.J. Fisher, The proteomes of human parotid and submandibular/sublingual gland salivas collected as the ductal secretions, J. Proteome Res. 7 (2008) 1994–2006, https:// doi.org/10.1021/pr700764j.

- [151] M. a R. St John, Y. Li, X. Zhou, P. Denny, C.-M. Ho, C. Montemagno, W. Shi, F. Qi, B. Wu, U. Sinha, R. Jordan, L. Wolinsky, N.-H. Park, H. Liu, E. Abemayor, D.T.W. Wong, Interleukin 6 and interleukin 8 as potential biomarkers for oral cavity and oropharyngeal squamous cell carcinoma, Arch. Otolaryngol. Head Neck Surg. 130 (2004) 929–935, https://doi.org/10.1001/archotol.130.8.929.
- [152] A.K. Markopoulos, E.Z. Michailidou, G. Tzimagiorgis, Salivary markers for oral cancer detection, Open Dent. J. 4 (2010) 172–178, https://doi.org/ 10.2174/1874210601004010172.
- [153] C.T. Viet, R.C. Jordan, B.L. Schmidt, DNA promoter hypermethylation in saliva for the early diagnosis of oral cancer, J. Calif. Dent. Assoc. 35 (2007) 844–849.
- [154] Y. Nakahara, S. Shintani, M. Mihara, S. Hino, H. Hamakawa, Detection of p16 promoter methylation in the serum of oral cancer patients, Int. J. Oral Maxillofac. Surg. 35 (2006) 362–365, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijom.2005.08.005.
- [155] C.T. Viet, B.L. Schmidt, Methylation array analysis of preoperative and postoperative saliva DNA in oral cancer patients, Cancer Epidemiol. Biomarkers Prev. 17 (2008) 3603–3611, https://doi.org/10.1158/1055-9965.EPI-08-0507.
- [156] Y. Li, M.A.R. St John, X. Zhou, Y. Kim, U. Sinha, R.C.K. Jordan, D. Eisele, E. Abemayor, D. Elashoff, N.H. Park, D.T. Wong, Salivary transcriptome diagnostics for oral cancer detection, Clin. Cancer Res. 10 (2004) 8442–8450, https://doi.org/ 10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-04-1167.
- [157] D. Elashoff, H. Zhou, J. Reiss, J. Wang, H. Xiao, B. Henson, S. Hu, M. Arellano, U. Sinha, A. Le, D. Messadi, M. Wang, V. Nabili, M. Lingen, D. Morris, T. Randolph, Z. Feng, D. Akin, D.A. Kastratovic, D. Chia, E. Abemayor, D.T.W. Wong, Prevalidation of salivary biomarkers for oral cancer detection, Cancer Epidemiol. Biomarkers Prev. 21 (2012) 664–672, https://doi.org/10.1158/1055-9965.EPI-11-1093.
- [158] Y.S.L. Cheng, L. Jordan, T. Rees, H.S. Chen, L. Oxford, O. Brinkmann, D. Wong, Levels of potential oral cancer salivary mRNA biomarkers in oral cancer patients in remission and oral lichen planus patients, Clin. Oral Investig. 18 (2014) 985–993, https://doi.org/10.1007/s00784-013-1041-0.
- [159] O. Brinkmann, D.A. Kastratovic, M. V Dimitrijevic, V.S. Konstantinovic, D.B. Jelovac, J. Antic, V.S. Nesic, S.Z. Markovic, Z.R. Martinovic, D. Akin, N. Spielmann, H. Zhou, D.T. Wong, Oral squamous cell carcinoma detection by salivary biomarkers in a Serbian population, Oral Oncol. 47 (2011) 51–55, https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.oraloncology.2010.10.009.
- [160] P.H. Liao, Y.C. Chang, M.F. Huang, K.W. Tai, M.Y. Chou, Mutation of p53 gene codon 63 in saliva as a molecular marker for oral squamous cell carcinomas, Oral Oncol. 36 (2000) 272–276, https://doi.org/10.1016/S1368-8375(00)00005-1.
- [161] A.K. El-Naggar, L. Mao, G. Staerkel, M.M. Coombes, S.L. Tucker, M.A. Luna, G.L. Clayman, S. Lippman, H. Goepfert, Genetic heterogeneity in saliva from patients with oral squamous carcinomas: implications in molecular diagnosis and screening, J. Mol. Diagn. 3 (2001) 164–170, https://doi.org/10.1016/S1525-1578(10)60668-X.
- [162] W.-W. Jiang, B. Masayesva, M. Zahurak, A.L. Carvalho, E. Rosenbaum, E. Mambo, S. Zhou, K. Minhas, N. Benoit, W.H. Westra, A. Alberg, D. Sidransky, W. Koch, J. Califano, Increased mitochondrial DNA content in saliva associated with head and neck cancer, Clin. Cancer Res. 11 (2005) 2486–2491, https://doi.org/ 10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-04-2147.
- [163] A.L. Carvalho, R. Henrique, C. Jeronimo, C.S. Nayak, A.N. Reddy, M.O. Hoque, S. Chang, M. Brait, W.W. Jiang, M.M. Kim, Q. Claybourne, D. Goldenberg, Z. Khan, T. Khan, W.H. Westra, D. Sidransky, W. Koch, J.A. Califano, Detection of promoter hypermethylation in salivary rinses as a biomarker for head and neck squamous cell carcinoma surveillance, Clin. Cancer Res. 17 (2011) 4782–4789, https://doi.org/10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-11-0324.

- [164] L. Zhang, M.P. Rosin, Loss of heterozygosity: a potential tool in management of oral premalignant lesions? J. Oral Pathol. Med. 30 (2001) 513–520.
- [165] J. Califano, P. van der Riet, W. Westra, H. Nawroz, G. Clayman, S. Piantadosi, R. Corio, D. Lee, B. Greenberg, W. Koch, D. Sidransky, Genetic progression model for head and neck cancer: implications for field cancerization, Cancer Res. 56 (1996) 2488–2492, https://doi.org/10.1158/0008-5472.can-03-3341.
- [166] J. Califano, P. Van Der Riet, W. Westra, H. Nawroz, G. Clayman, S. Piantadosi, R. Corio, D. Lee, B. Greenberg, W. Koch, D. Sidransky, Genetic progression model for head and neck cancer: implications for field cancerization, Cancer Res. 56 (1996) 2488–2492, https://doi.org/10.1016/S0194-5998(96)80631-0.
- [167] M. Partridge, S. Pateromichelakis, E. Phillips, G.G. Emilion, R.P. A'Hern, J.D. Langdon, A case-control study confirms that microsatellite assay can identify patients at risk of developing oral squamous cell carcinoma within a field of cancerization, Cancer Res. 60 (2000) 3893–3898. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih. gov/pubmed/10919665%5Cnhttp://cancerres.aacrjournals.org/content/60/14/ 3893.full.pdf.
- [168] M.P. Rosin, X. Cheng, C. Poh, W.L. Lam, Y. Huang, J. Lovas, K. Berean, J.B. Epstein, R. Priddy, N.D. Le, L. Zhang, Use of allelic loss to predict malignant risk for low-grade oral epithelial dysplasia, Clin. Cancer Res. 6 (2000) 357–362.
- [169] S.L.B. Rosas, W. Koch, M.D.G. Da Costa Carvalho, L. Wu, J. Califano, W. Westra, J. Jen, D. Sidransky, Promoter hypermethylation patterns of p16, O6-methylguanine-DNA-methyltransferase, and death-associated protein kinase in tumors and saliva of head and neck cancer patients, Cancer Res. 61 (2001) 939–942.
- [170] T. Shpitzer, Y. Hamzany, G. Bahar, R. Feinmesser, D. Savulescu, I. Borovoi, M. Gavish, R.M. Nagler, Salivary analysis of oral cancer biomarkers, Br J Cancer 101 (2009) 1194–1198, https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.bjc.6605290.
- [171] H. Tang, Z. Wu, J. Zhang, B. Su, Salivary lncRNA as a potential marker for Oral squamous cell carcinoma diagnosis, Mol. Med. Rep. 7 (2013) 761–766, https:// doi.org/10.3892/mmr.2012.1254.
- [172] C.J. Liu, S.C. Lin, C.C. Yang, H.W. Cheng, K.W. Chang, Exploiting salivary miR-31 as a clinical biomarker of oral squamous cell carcinoma, Head Neck 34 (2012) 219–224, https://doi.org/10.1002/hed.21713.
- [173] N.J. Park, H. Zhou, D. Elashoff, B.S. Henson, D.A. Kastratovic, E. Abemayor, D.T. Wong, Salivary microRNA: discovery, characterization, and clinical utility for oral cancer detection, Clin. Cancer Res. 15 (2009) 5473–5477, https://doi.org/ 10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-09-0736.
- [174] N.J. Park, H. Zhou, D. Elashoff, B.S. Henson, D.A. Kastratovic, E. Abemayor, D.T. Wong, Salivary microRNA: Discovery, Characterization, and Clinical Utility for Oral Cancer Detection, Imaging. (n.d.). doi:10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-09-0736.
- [175] J. Wei, G. Xie, Z. Zhou, P. Shi, Y. Qiu, X. Zheng, T. Chen, M. Su, A. Zhao, W. Jia, Salivary metabolite signatures of oral cancer and leukoplakia, Int. J. Cancer 129 (2011) 2207–2217, https://doi.org/10.1002/ijc.25881.
- [176] M. Sugimoto, D.T. Wong, A. Hirayama, T. Soga, M. Tomita, Capillary electrophoresis mass spectrometry-based saliva metabolomics identified oral, breast and pancreatic cancer-specific profiles, Metabolomics 6 (2010) 78–95, https://doi.org/10.1007/ s11306-009-0178-y.
- [177] S. Ishikawa, M. Sugimoto, K. Kitabatake, A. Sugano, M. Nakamura, M. Kaneko, S. Ota, K. Hiwatari, A. Enomoto, T. Soga, M. Tomita, M. Iino, Identification of salivary metabolomic biomarkers for oral cancer screening, Sci. Rep. 6 (2016) 31520, https://doi.org/10.1038/srep31520.

- [178] F. Agha-Hosseini, I. Mirzaii-Dizgah, N. Farmanbar, M. Abdollahi, Oxidative stress status and DNA damage in saliva of human subjects with oral lichen planus and oral squamous cell carcinoma, J. Oral Pathol. Med. 41 (2012) 736–740, https:// doi.org/10.1111/j.1600-0714.2012.01172.x.
- [179] G. Bahar, R. Feinmesser, T. Shpitzer, A. Popovtzer, R.M. Nagler, Salivary analysis in oral cancer patients: DNA and protein oxidation, reactive nitrogen species, and antioxidant profile, Cancer 109 (2007) 54–59, https://doi.org/10.1002/cncr.22386.
- [180] D.G. Bernabé, A.C. Tamae, G.I. Miyahara, M.L.M. Sundefeld, S.P. Oliveira, É.R. Biasoli, Increased plasma and salivary cortisol levels in patients with oral cancer and their association with clinical stage, J. Clin. Pathol. 65 (2012) 934–939, https:// doi.org/10.1136/jclinpath-2012-200695.
- [181] B.N. Vajaria, K.R. Patel, R. Begum, F.D. Shah, J.B. Patel, S.N. Shukla, P.S. Patel, Evaluation of serum and salivary total sialic acid and α-l-fucosidase in patients with oral precancerous conditions and oral cancer, Oral Surg. Oral Med. Oral Pathol. Oral Radiol. 115 (2013) 764–771, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.0000.2013.01.004.
- [182] T. Shpitzer, G. Bahar, R. Feinmesser, R.M. Nagler, A comprehensive salivary analysis for oral cancer diagnosis, J. Cancer Res. Clin. Oncol. 133 (2007) 613–617, https:// doi.org/10.1007/s00432-007-0207-z.
- [183] M.S. Kang, J.S. Oh, H.J. Kim, H.N. Kim, I.K. Lee, H.R. Choi, O.J. Kim, Y.J. Ko, W.B. Lim, H.J. Park, M.G. Yu, K.Y. Chung, S.M. Kim, H.S. Lim, Prevalence of oral microbes in the saliva of oncological patients, J. Bacteriol. Virol. 39 (2009) 277–285, https://doi.org/10.4167/jbv.2009.39.4.277.
- [184] D.L. Mager, A.D. Haffajee, P.M. Delvin, C.M. Norris, M.R. Posner, J.M. Goodson, The salivary microbiota as a diagnostic indicator of oral cancer: a descriptive, non-randomized study of cancer-free and oral squamous cell carcinoma subjects, J. Transl. Med. 3 (2005), https://doi.org/10.1186/1479-5876-3-27.
- [185] L. Zhang, H. Xiao, S. Karlan, H. Zhou, J. Gross, D. Elashoff, D. Akin, X. Yan, D. Chia, B. Karlan, D.T. Wong, Discovery and preclinical validation of salivary transcriptomic and proteomic biomarkers for the non-invasive detection of breast cancer, PLoS One 5 (2010) e15573, https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0015573.
- [186] Z. Hu, B.G. Zimmermann, H. Zhou, J. Wang, B.S. Henson, W. Yu, D. Elashoff, G. Krupp, D.T. Wong, Exon-level expression profiling: a comprehensive transcriptome analysis of oral fluids, Clin. Chem. 54 (2008) 824–832, https://doi.org/ 10.1373/clinchem.2007.096164.
- [187] J.R. Idle, F.J. Gonzalez, Metabolomics, Cell Metab. 6 (2007) 348–351, https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.cmet.2007.10.005.
- [188] I. Nasidze, D. Quinque, J. Li, M. Li, K. Tang, M. Stoneking, Comparative analysis of human saliva microbiome diversity by barcoded pyrosequencing and cloning approaches, Anal. Biochem. 391 (2009) 64–68, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ab. 2009.04.034.
- [189] R. Khan, Z. Khurshid, F. Yahya Ibrahim Asiri, Advancing point-of-care (PoC) testing using human saliva as liquid biopsy, Diagnostics 7 (2017) 39, https://doi.org/ 10.3390/diagnostics7030039.
- [190] L. Wang, Q. Xiong, F. Xiao, H. Duan, 2D nanomaterials based electrochemical biosensors for cancer diagnosis, Biosens. Bioelectron. 89 (2017) 136–151, https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.bios.2016.06.011.
- [191] L.D. Roberts, A.L. Souza, R.E. Gerszten, C.B. Clish, Targeted metabolomics, Curr. Protoc. Mol. Biol. 1 (2012), https://doi.org/10.1002/0471142727.mb3002s98.
- [192] V. Vucicević Boras, N. Cikes, J. Lukać, M. Virag, A. Cekić-Arambasin, Salivary and serum interleukin 6 and basic fibroblast growth factor levels in patients with oral squamous cell carcinoma, Minerva Stomatol. 54 (2005) 569–573.

- [193] V. Pickering, R.C.K. Jordan, B.L. Schmidt, Elevated salivary endothelin levels in oral cancer patients-A pilot study, Oral Oncol. 43 (2007) 37–41, https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.oraloncology.2005.12.027.
- [194] F. Agha-Hosseini, I. Mirzaii-Dizgah, A. Rahimi, M. Seilanian-Toosi, Correlation of serum and salivary CA125 levels in patients with breast cancer, J. Contemp. Dent. Pract. 10 (2009).
- [195] L.R. Bigler, C.F. Streckfus, W.P. Dubinsky, Salivary biomarkers for the detection of malignant tumors that are remote from the oral cavity, Clin. Lab. Med. 29 (2009) 71–85, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cll.2009.01.004.